

Perspectives on Growing Older in Canada:

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey



Environics Institute For Survey Research



놰

National Institute on Ageing



Suggested Citation: N Iciaszczyk, K Neuman, A Brierley, BJ MacDonald & SK Sinha. Perspectives on Growing Older in Canada: The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey. Toronto, ON: National Institute on Ageing (2023), Toronto Metropolitan University.

ISBN: 978-1-77417-082-3

© National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Mailing Address:

National Institute on Ageing Ted Rogers School of Management 350 Victoria St. Toronto, Ontario M5B 2K3 Canada

Disclaimer

Funding for this report was generously provided by an anonymous donor. All of the research, writing and recommendations herein have been independently produced by the NIA on the basis of sound evidence.

About the National Institute on Ageing

The National Institute on Ageing (NIA) improves the lives of older adults and the systems that support them by convening stakeholders, conducting research, advancing policy solutions and practice innovations, sharing information and shifting attitudes. Our vision is a Canada where older adults feel valued, included, supported, and better prepared to age with confidence.

About the Environics Institute for Survey Research

The Environics Institute for Survey Research conducts in-depth public opinion and social research on the issues shaping Canada's future. It is through such research that Canadians can better understand themselves and their changing society. The Institute is a not-for-profit corporation that works in collaboration with other organizations from the public, private and not-forprofit sectors, who provide the thought leadership, networks, and capacity to connect research insights to meaningful action and social change.

Authors

Natalie Iciaszczyk, MA, JD Research Program Manager National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Keith Neuman, PhD, CAIP Senior Associate Environics Institute for Survey Research

Alyssa Brierley, MA, JD

Executive Director National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Bonnie-Jeanne MacDonald, Ph.D., FSA, FCIA Director of Financial Security Research

National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University; Resident Scholar, Eckler Ltd

Samir K. Sinha, MD, DPhil, FRCPC, FCAHS, AGSF

Director of Health Policy Research National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University; Director of Geriatrics, Sinai Health System and University Health Network; Professor of Medicine, Family & Community Medicine, Health Policy, Management and Evaluation, University of Toronto

Reviewers

Richard Shillington, Ph.D. Senior Research Associate National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University

Doug Chandler, FSA, FCIA Associate Fellow National Institute on Ageing, Toronto Metropolitan University



Perspectives on Growing Older in Canada: The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	6
Summary of Key Findings	
Conclusions	
Introduction	15
About the 2023 Survey	18
About this Report	19
Part 1: The Three Key Dimensions of Ageing Well	23
Social Well-being	24
Social Network Strength	
Experienced Ageism	
Financial Security	45
Financial Well-being	
Retirement Readiness	
Future Financial Concerns	
Health and Independence	57
Physical Health and Well-being	
Access to Health Care	
Access to Home and Community-based Care	
Enabling Ageing in Place	
Part 2: The Overall Experience of Ageing in Canada	88
Perspectives on Ageing	89
Conclusions	93

Executive Summary

Canada's rapidly ageing population presents both challenges and opportunities to improve the social, financial and health policy landscape for older Canadians. Adequately understanding the circumstances and evolving needs of the ageing population requires hearing directly from older Canadians on their experiences and perspectives as they age.

The National Institute on Ageing (NIA) and the Environics Institute for Survey Research have partnered on an annual survey of ageing in Canada to track, over the next decade, Canadians' perspectives, experiences and expectations of growing old in Canada. First launched in 2022, the NIA Ageing in Canada Survey captures older Canadians' perspectives across three dimensions of ageing: social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence.

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey of 5,875 Canadians 50+ is the first followup to the NIA's inaugural benchmark survey conducted in 2022. Using 10 indicators of ageing well, the 2023 survey again provides key insights into ageing Canadians' experiences of growing older in Canada and their prospects for continuing to do so. It also updates how Canadians' perspectives across these dimensions have evolved over the previous 12 months and provides further details on the experiences of particular population groups. These insights into the state of affairs can be used by the NIA and the broader ageing sector to better support the older Canadians they serve.

In 2023, Canadians 50+ as a whole, are generally doing well in terms of their social well-being, financial security, and health and independence. There have been few notable changes in perspectives on ageing in Canada since the first survey in 2022. However, this latest research once again confirms the important role of good health and adequate income for ageing well. Across indicators, health and income consistently stand out as being the factors that most shape the experiences of Canadians 50+, leading to significant disparities across the population. Notably, those who report fair or poor health and those say their income is not enough for them fare considerably worse than those in better health or who say their incomes are "good enough."

The following are key findings from the research across the three dimensions and 10 indicators of ageing well.

6

Summary of Key Findings

Social Well-being



Broad social networks, frequent and meaningful social interactions, and a sense of inclusion and connection to their communities helps older adults remain engaged and productive members of society. The 2023 NIA survey measures social well-being with two indicators: social network strength and experienced ageism.



Social Network Strength

This indicator is based on two related, but distinct concepts: social isolation and loneliness. "Social isolation" is defined as the absence of social contacts, support and engagement with others, while "loneliness" is the undesirable feeling experienced from unfulfilled social needs.

Most Canadians 50+ have family and friends they can count on, but four in 10 (41%) are at risk of social isolation. Loneliness is also common: two in 10 (18%) Canadians 50+ are very lonely and another 39% are somewhat lonely. More generally, an important finding of the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey is that about one in three Canadians 50+ have weak social networks. Measured by combining responses to the questions relating to social isolation and loneliness, 12% were found to have a very weak social network, while 22% were found to have a somewhat weak network.



Experienced Ageism

This year's indicator on experienced ageism captures: (1) whether Canadians 50+ report having previously experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age; and (2) whether they have experienced different forms of everyday ageism through their interpersonal interactions and exposure to ageist beliefs, assumptions and stereotypes.

When asked directly whether they have previously experienced agebased discrimination, about one-third (32%) of Canadians 50+ say they have experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age at some point in their lives. About one in 10 said it occurred regularly (2%) or from time to time (10%), while 20% said it happened very rarely. However, when asked about specific experiences of ageism encountered in their day-to-day lives, the proportion is much higher, with 71% of Canadians 50+ reporting to have regularly experienced at least one form of everyday ageism.

Canadians 50+ experience ageism in their day-to-day lives most often indirectly through exposure to ageist messages, but direct experiences through interpersonal interactions are also common. Common experiences of indirect ageism include hearing, seeing and/or reading jokes about old age, ageing or older people, while direct experiences include people assuming that because of their age, they need help with tasks they can do on their own or that they do not do anything important or valuable.

Notably, while Canadians 80+ are the least likely to report having previously experienced what they consider to be age-based discrimination, they are much more likely than younger cohorts to report experiences of everyday ageism.

The difference in the reported prevalence of age-based discrimination and everyday experiences of ageism can be attributed to the fact that two distinct things are being measured. The first measure captures the extent to which Canadians 50+ have ever experienced something they would explicitly consider as "agebased discrimination" (without this term being specifically defined on the survey). The second measure is more granular in presenting a number of day-to-day experiences that people may or may not themselves consider or label as "agebased discrimination." Moreover, some of the forms of everyday ageism included in the survey are experienced indirectly (e.g., I hear, see or read jokes about old age), rather than being directed at the individual specifically.

Financial Security



The past year has put additional financial pressures on many Canadians due to factors such as increased borrowing rates, greater market volatility and high inflation. These have led to a rising cost of living, layered over pre-existing economic hardships that the COVID-19 pandemic created. Against the backdrop of the current economic climate, the significance of ensuring the financial security of Canada's ageing population has become more important than ever.

The 2023 NIA survey again explores the perceived ability of Canadians 50+ to financially support themselves later in life with indicators of financial well-being, retirement readiness and future financial concerns.



Financial Well-being

The financial well-being of Canadians 50+, based on a measure of the perceived adequacy of household income, has remained relatively steady since 2022. Overall, three-quarters of Canadians 50+ say that their income is enough for them, but only one-third (33%) say it is good enough to build savings from it, while 39% say their household income is just enough to avoid major problems. One in four Canadians 50+ in 2023 say that their income is not enough for them (either that they are stretched [17%] or that they are having a hard time [7%]).



Retirement Readiness

This indicator captures whether Canadians 50+ who have yet to retire feel financially prepared to do so when they want to, based on a single measure that asks whether those who are working and intend to retire feel they are in the financial position to afford to retire when they want. While perhaps not surprising given the challenges of the current economic environment, only about onethird (35%) of working Canadians 50+ who intend to retire say that they can afford to do so at their desired time. On the other hand, 39% say they are not in the financial position to do so, while one in four (26%) say they are unsure of whether they can afford to retire at their desired time.

Retirement readiness levels have remained unchanged since 2022, when the proportion of Canadians 50+ who found themselves able to afford to retire at their desired time was also 35%.



Future Financial Concerns

The NIA's indicator on future financial concerns is based on a single measure about nine common financial issues, asking Canadians 50+ to identify any number (up to all nine) that are of concern to them when thinking about the future.

The impact of inflation is clear, as the rising cost of living is the top concern among Canadians 50+, followed by running out of money. Other notable issues of concern to Canadians 50+ include a possible reduction in government benefits and not being able to afford major medical or long-term care expenses. The types of issues that bring Canadians 50+ the most concern also remain the same across age cohorts.

Health and Independence



Ensuring that Canada can be a place where people age with confidence means ensuring that older Canadians can age in good health and live independently in their own homes and communities for as long as possible. Supporting an older population also requires the right combination of health and social services to meet the unique and evolving care needs of older adults.

The 2023 NIA survey explores whether Canada enables community-dwelling Canadians 50+ to age well through four indicators: physical health and well-being, access to health care, access to home and community-based care, and enabling ageing in place.



Physical Health and Well-being

This indicator captures the reported prevalence of chronic health conditions associated with ageing among Canadians 50+, as well as the extent to which people say their age-related health problems affect their experienced quality of life.

The 2023 survey reveals that multimorbidity, which is the presence of two or more chronic conditions, is prevalent among more than half (55%) of Canadians 50+. Multimorbidity also rises steadily with age and over two-thirds (69%) of Canadians 80+ are living with at least two chronic health conditions. Yet, most (87%) do not view their age-related health problems as greatly impacting the overall quality of their lives, and this is the case even among individuals in the older age cohorts who are more likely to experience multimorbidity. This suggests that physical health and chronic illness may not define the quality of older people's life experiences, even into the oldest decades.



Access to Health Care

Access to health care is measured with questions on Canadians' ability to access needed health care services and treatments over the past year, and confidence in accessing needed health care services in the future.

While Canada's health care system is currently facing many challenges, twothirds of Canadians 50+ (67%) who required health care services in 2023 say they were able to access what they needed all or most of the time. In addition, since 2022, there have been increases in both the proportion of Canadians 50+ in need of care (from 81% to 87%), and the extent to which those in need of care report being able to access health care all or most of the time (from 64% to 67%).

Notwithstanding these improvements, public confidence in the health care system's ability to meet their future needs is now lower than in 2022. Six in 10 Canadians 50+ say they are very (21%) or somewhat confident (47%) that they will be able to access the health care services and treatments they expect to need as they get older, down five percentage points from 2022. This decline has occurred across the population aged 50 years and older, but most notably among those who report fair or poor health and inadequate incomes.



Access to Home and Community-based Care

This indicator is based on how often Canadians 50+ could access needed home care services over the past year, and their confidence in being able to access needed home care or community support services in the future.

Unlike access to health care services, Canadians 50+ experience significant unmet home care needs. While only a minority required home care in 2023, among those who did, only 45% said they were able to access needed services all or most of the time. And while access improves across older age cohorts, even among Canadians 80+ who report having the fewest unmet needs, only about half (53%) could access the home care services they needed all or most of the time.

It is, therefore, not surprising that Canadians 50+ (whether or not they needed or tried to access care) lack confidence in the system's ability to meet their expected home and communitybased care needs in the future. In 2023, only about half (54%) of Canadians 50+ express confidence in being able to get the services they expect to need as they age.



Enabling Ageing in Place

Ageing in place is the extent to which older adults are able to age in their own homes and communities for as long as possible. The NIA's indicator is based on two measures: 1) where Canadians 50+ who still live in their own homes would like to live as they age; and 2) among those who wish to remain in their own homes, confidence in their ability to do so for as long as they would like.

Among Canadians 50+ living in private dwellings in their communities, most (87%) report currently living in their own homes, while about one in 10 (11%) live in the home of someone else, such as a family member. Among Canadians 50+ currently living in their own homes, remaining in their own homes as they age is the preferred choice, with 88% saying they would choose to remain in their current home (75%) or downsize (13%) (up slightly from 2022 when the proportion was 85%). Among this group, almost everyone (90%) is also optimistic that they will be able to follow through on this preference.

The desire to remain at home increases slightly with age (reaching 94% among those aged 80+), but confidence in future home residence is broadly similar across age cohorts. Regardless of age, about one-third of Canadians 50+ say they feel very confident and at least half say they feel somewhat confident in being able to remain in their own homes for as long as they can.



Perspectives on Ageing

In addition to three key dimensions of ageing well — social well-being, financial security, and health and independence — the NIA's survey also assesses how Canadians 50+ perceive the broader experience of getting older in Canada. This indicator, which captures perspectives on ageing, is based on two measures: 1) how Canadians 50+ feel about the overall prospect or experience of getting older; and 2) their attitudes towards positive and negative aspects of ageing.

Feelings About the Prospect or Experience of Getting Older

The NIA's survey asked Canadians 50+ to rate their feelings about the prospect or experience of getting older. As was the case in 2022, most Canadians 50+ report feeling very (14%) or somewhat (49%) positively about the prospect or experience of getting older, with positive feelings highest among those aged 80+ (75%).

Attitudes on Ageing

The NIA's survey also assesses attitudes among Canadians 50+ across four positive views on ageing and three negative views on ageing.

The majority of Canadians 50+ agree that they feel more comfortable being themselves as they have gotten older (78%) and that they have a strong sense of purpose (66%). About half also agree that as they have gotten older, their feelings about ageing have become more positive (54%) and that their life is better than they thought it would be (51%). Overall, the vast majority (95%) of Canadians 50+ hold at least one positive view on ageing. The share with positive views on ageing also increases with age and is highest among Canadians 80+.

However, it is also common for Canadians 50+ to have negative views on ageing, with at least one in three agreeing that feeling lonely (36%) or feeling depressed, sad or worried (30%) are a normal part of getting older, or that they invest time or effort to look younger than their age (34%).

In addition, negative views are most frequently reported among Canadians aged 50–64 years, signalling that stereotypes and negative perceptions of ageing remain more common among more younger members of the population.



How the Findings Compare across the Population

Across the NIA's indicators of ageing well, differences by age cohort are clear, with Canadians 80+ frequently reporting better circumstances than their younger counterparts aged 50–64 years. More important than age, however, are the impact of health and financial well-being.

Those who either report fair or poor health or who say their income is not enough for them and that they are struggling consistently stand out as being among the most vulnerable across population groups. In terms of social well-being, these Canadians are the most likely to have weak social networks and frequent experiences of ageism. They also face the most financial vulnerability across indicators of financial security. When it comes to health and independence, those who report fair or poor health and who say their income is not enough for them and they are struggling consistently have the greatest need for care yet report the worst access to both health care and home care services. Similarly, those who report fair or poor health and those with inadequate incomes express the least confidence in being able to access support when they need it in the future, whether it be health care or home care services, and around ageing in place.

Also notable is that across Canada, residents in Quebec often report more positive experiences and perspectives, mainly across indicators of social wellbeing and financial security. They are the least likely to have weak social networks or frequent experiences of ageism, and consistently stand out for being the most financially secure. They are more likely to hold the view that their income is good enough for them and to say that they are financially prepared to retire when they want than those in the rest of Canada, while being the least concerned with the rising cost of living and other common financial concerns. But while Quebecers stand out for doing the best across most key indicators of ageing well, no region in Canada stands out for having residents who consistently report the poorest experiences and perspectives.

Conclusions

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey provides the first follow-up look at the perspectives and experiences of Canadians 50+ across three key dimensions of ageing well — social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence — since its inaugural launch last year.

The survey reveals that Canadians 50+, as a whole, continue to do generally well and express confidence about the future. As was the case in 2022, across most indicators of ageing well, Canadians 50+ report relatively good experiences more often than not in terms of their social well-being, financial security, and health and independence. Moreover, Canadians 80+ who are still living independently again stand out in 2023 for typically reporting the best perspectives and experiences across the three dimensions of ageing well.

Across Canada, residents of Quebec also stand out as having the best experiences across many indicators of ageing well. There have also been few changes since 2022, with the most notable difference being that Canadians 50+ in 2023 have slightly less confidence in the future access to health care services, despite experiencing a slight improvement in access relative to last year. Moreover, Canadians 80+ who are still living independently again stand out in 2023 for typically reporting the best perspectives and experiences across the three dimensions of ageing well. Across Canada, residents of Quebec stand out as having the best experiences across many indicators of ageing well.

This year's survey confirms once again that not all Canadians 50+ are doing equally well, with certain groups especially vulnerable to worse experiences across indicators of social well-being, financial security, and health and independence. This is especially the case among those in fair or poor health and those without adequate income, who each make up about one-quarter of the population 50+. While these findings may not be a surprising revelation, the evidence presented in this study is stark. The results confirm that health status and income adequacy are both key determinants of ageing well, and that adequately supporting Canada's growing ageing population will require dedicating more resources and targeted efforts toward supporting Canadians in worse health and with lower incomes.

14

Introduction

Background

This report presents the key findings of the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey. This study is the second in a series of comprehensive annual reviews of older Canadians' perspectives on growing old in Canada across three key dimensions of ageing well in Canada: social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence.

Canada's rapidly ageing population presents challenges, but also opportunities to improve the social, financial and health policy, and programmatic landscape for older Canadians. Ensuring Canada can be a place where older adults are adequately supported requires a thorough understanding of the circumstances and evolving needs of its ageing population. To achieve this, a source of consistent and reliable data from older Canadians themselves is needed, as is comprehensive research on ageing in Canada to document how older adults are doing today, how things may be changing and to identify areas of both success and ongoing challenge.

In 2022, the first NIA Ageing in Canada Survey was conducted to generate rich and reliable data on the experiences and perspectives of older Canadians. Conducted in partnership with the Environics Institute for Survey Research, the NIA Ageing in Canada Survey is a decade-long annual research program designed to track older Canadians' experiences, perspectives and expectations around ageing. The survey covers three broad dimensions of ageing well in Canada: social well-being, financial security, and health and independence, with each dimension incorporating measurable indicators.

This survey, the first and largest of its kind in Canada, makes a number of important contributions to the field of ageing. These include:

- Establishing the first comprehensive, large-scale, ongoing, public-oriented annual survey tracking perspectives on key ageing-related issues, and how they change each year over a 10-year period;
- Providing key indicators to inform and measure Canada's performance on enabling ageing well, and establishing the benchmark against which future progress (or setbacks) can be measured over time;
- Raising awareness of the importance of social well-being, financial security, and health and independence for ageing well, and the realities and circumstances facing older adults in Canada and vulnerable groups within its older population; and
- Providing the empirical basis for updating or developing new policies and initiatives to promote a better standard of living for older Canadians.

The inaugural survey in 2022 established benchmarks on how community-dwelling Canadians aged 50 years and older are doing. Its findings were generally encouraging, while also drawing attention to some key areas of concern. Overall, Canadians 50+ were doing well in 2022 in terms of their social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence. But the study also documented how the extent to which older adults report positive experiences and perspectives varies across Canada by certain characteristics, notably age, health status and financial well-being. In doing so, it helped identify some of the most vulnerable groups and new areas of focus that can be used by the NIA and other organizations to address challenges and support greater positive change for older Canadians.

The 2022 study established key indicators on ageing and benchmarks to serve as the initial point of reference against which the evolving perspectives and experiences of Canadians 50+ could be tracked over time. This means that the NIA intentionally designed the project to revisit the key issues impacting ageing Canadians and how things have evolved year-over-year, while also leaving room for new issues that require further investigation.



What's New in 2023

The 2023 survey includes five of the 10 indicators from the 2022 edition, as well as three that were modified or broadened, and two that are new this year. The original purpose of this research survey — to track Canadians' perspectives on growing older in Canada over a decade — remains unchanged. However, the modified and new indicators serve as a means of broadening our understanding of how other key and/or timely issues with potentially significant implications for social well-being, financial security and health are affecting older Canadians.



About the 2023 Survey

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey was conducted online between June 27 and August 6, 2023, with a representative sample of 5,875 Canadians aged 50 years and older living in the country's 10 provinces and primarily in the community. The survey, comprised of 83 questions, was administered using standard survey industry recruitment and confidentiality protocols.

As was the case last year, the target population for this research is Canadians aged 50 years and older living in their communities (such as those living in their own homes or in the homes of family members or friends), rather than in institutional long-term care settings. This population was chosen to gain insights into how we can best support older adults to age in their own homes and communities for as long as possible.

The survey sample was designed to provide robust representation and analysis opportunities across a number of relevant subgroups of the target population, including age cohorts in five-year increments (from 50–54 to 80+). The sample was also stratified to ensure representation by region, age, gender and educational attainment.

The final data were weighted by age, gender, region and educational attainment to ensure the national results are proportionate to the country's population aged 50 years and older, based on Canada's 2021 census. The target population covered in this survey encompasses well over 95% of Canada's population aged 50 years and older, but does not include two specific subpopulations. First, it does not include Canadians living in the three northern territories because this population cannot be effectively sampled through panel-based online research. The survey also significantly underrepresents the approximately 200,000 Canadians living in long-term care homes,¹ who make up about 1.3% of the population aged 50 years and older.² As a result, the research does not account for the experiences of this key segment of Canada's older population, which is comprised largely of individuals aged 80 years and older.

However, a primary goal of this research is understanding what must be done to ensure older adults can continue ageing in their own homes and communities. As such, our large sample of mostly community-dwelling Canadians 50+ provides highly reliable and useful insights into how we can better support Canada's ageing population, which includes more than 15 million individuals aged 50 years and older.³

The 2023 survey employed the same methodology as in 2022 to ensure the results can be directly compared. As such, the 2023 survey repeats many of the questions asked in 2022. At the same time, several questions were modified, and others were added to the survey to accommodate new issues relating to existing indicators or entirely new indicator topics.

About this Report

This report summarizes the results of the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey, the first follow-up to the inaugural 2022 benchmark survey. It showcases the perspectives of Canadians 50+ across the primary dimensions of social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence. experiences of growing older in Canada and their prospects for continuing to do so. It also compares how Canadians' perspectives across these dimensions have evolved since 2022 and provides further details on the experiences of particular population groups. These insights into the Canadian landscape can be used by the NIA and the broader ageing sector to better support the older Canadians they serve.

In doing so, it provides insights into how ageing Canadians feel about both their



NIA's 2023 10 INDICATORS OF AGEING WELL IN CANADA

Perspectives on Growing Older in Canada: The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey

Note on Terminology and Findings

The focus of the NIA's Ageing in Canada Survey is the community-dwelling population aged 50 and older in Canada. The community-dwelling population is defined as individuals living in their own homes or in the homes of someone else such as a family member or friend; it excludes individuals living in institutional settings such as long-term care homes.

The population aged 50 years and older was selected to account for the life circumstances of those both nearing old age and at older ages. Throughout this report, this population will be referred to as either "Canadians aged 50 years and older" or "Canadians 50+."

This report uses specific age cohorts in the presentation of findings to cover the experiences of Canadians across three different age groups: 50–64 years, 65–79 years and 80 and over. As the research shows, the life circumstances and situations of Canadians vary significantly among these three age groups.

For the purposes of this report, Canadians "approaching older age" are individuals aged 50–64 years.

"Older adults" or "older Canadians" are defined as individuals aged 65 years and older, based on the threshold social institutions and government programs typically use to delimit the population of older adults.

The "oldest adults" or "oldest Canadians" refer to persons aged 80 years and older throughout the analysis.

Because our survey underrepresents individuals living in long-term care homes, the findings do not account for the full range of life experiences among older Canadians. This is particularly the case for individuals aged 80 years and older, who account for the majority of the roughly 2002 individuals living in Canadian long-term care homes.

Profile of Canadians 50+

Before turning the focus to the findings from the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey, this section highlights the composition of the population aged 50 years and older based on the survey's 5,875 respondents. A profile of relevant characteristics is provided to give context and better understand how the experience of ageing in Canada is similar and different across a range of specific population groups that will be the focus of the results that follow.

A profile of the sample composition is provided in the table below, which includes the weighted distribution across core demographic characteristics (region, age, gender, educational attainment).

The Canadian population 50+ is equally distributed between Canadians aged 50–64 years (52%) who are approaching older ages, and those aged 65 years and older (48%), typically considered to be older Canadians.

In addition, health status and income adequacy are especially relevant and worth drawing attention to at the outset. The inaugural 2022 research clearly documented that physical health and income are key predictors of ageing well in Canada. The current survey reveals that among Canadians aged 50 years and older, one in four (26%) are not in good physical health (i.e., those who report their physical health to be fair or poor). A comparable proportion (26%) say their household income is not adequate (i.e., it is not enough for them and they are either stretched or having a hard time).

When considering the proportion who fall into either of these vulnerable groups, the implications are even more widespread: 40% of Canadians 50+ are either not in good health or have inadequate household incomes, translating to roughly six million individuals aged 50 years and older.^a Health and income are also strongly linked, in that those with poor health are also much more likely to have low incomes. In fact, about 10% of Canadians 50+ are both not in good health and have inadequate household incomes. This encompasses at least 1.5 million Canadians 50+ who are especially vulnerable, in terms of experiencing both fair to poor physical health and insufficient household incomes.

Finally, also important to identify at the outset are the proportion of Canadians 50+ who have the most precarious incomes (i.e., those who report that their total household income is not enough and they are having a hard time). While they account for 7% of the population aged 50 years and older, the findings in this report will also show that they are among Canada's most vulnerable ageing population subgroups.

^a Based on 2022 Canadian population estimates, available here: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/ tv.action?pid=1710000501.

2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey Sample						
	2023 Weighted Survey Sample (%)					
Key Characteristics	Total	50–64 years	65–79 years	80+ years		
Sample size (# of respondents)	5,875	3,048	2,138	689		
Total	100	52	36	12		
Male	47	47	47	47		
Female	52	52	52	52		
Health Status						
Excellent or very good health	37	35	38	40		
Good health	37	36	40	34		
Fair or poor health	26	28	23	26		
Adequacy of Household Income						
Good enough and can save	33	28	37	46		
Just enough to not have major problems	39	35	44	43		
Not enough and stretched	17	22	13	7		
Not enough and having a hard time	7	11	4	1		
Educational Attainment						
Less than or some high school	23	20	26	29		
High school completed	27	27	28	21		
College or some university	30	32	27	30		
University degree	20	21	19	20		
Employment Status						
Working (full-time, part-time or self-employed)	35	56	15	3		
Unemployed or looking for a job	3	6	1	-		
Stay at home full-time	4	6	1	2		
Retired	51	20	82	94		
On a disability pension	6	11	-	-		
Household Income						
Less than \$30,000	20	20	19	19		
\$30,000-\$80,000	44	38	50	50		
More than \$80,000	28	35	22	22		
Defined Benefit Pension						
Yes	43	38	47	50		

No

Number of Chronic Health Conditions				
None	19	24	15	8
1	26	29	23	23
2+	55	47	62	69
Partnership Status				
Partnered (married, common law, partnered)	62	63	64	52
Single (never married, divorced, widowed)	38	37	36	47
Children				
Yes	71	65	75	85
No	29	35	25	14
Living in Own Home				
Yes	87	84	90	90
No	11	14	8	9
Home Tenure				
Own	77	74	79	83
Rent	23	26	21	16
Living Alone				
Yes	28	24	30	42
No	71	76	70	58
Ethnic-Racial Background				
White	91	89	94	95
Other	8	11	5	5
Immigration Status*				
First-generation immigrant	16	14	16	20
Second-generation immigrant	17	17	14	23
Third-generation plus	68	68	70	57

Categories may not add up to 100% due to non-responses or multiple responses.

*"first-generation immigrant" refers to those born outside of Canada, "second- generation immigrant" refers to those born in Canada, but with at least one parent born outside of Canada, and "third-generation plus" refers to those born in Canada to Canada-born parents.

Part 1: The Three Key Dimensions of Ageing Well

The NIA's survey is focused on three key themes, each one representing a key dimension of ageing well: social well-being, financial security, and health and independence. These play a critical role in shaping the dayto-day lives and general circumstances older adults face as they age and, ultimately, the extent to which they can age well.

The NIA surveyed Canadians 50+ about their perspectives on various topics and issues across these three dimensions, with the goal of evaluating whether Canada is adequately supporting older adults to age well. The first section of this report covers key survey findings on the perspectives and experiences of Canadians 50+ for each dimension. \$

Social Well-Being

Social well-being is a central dimension of ageing well. Broad social networks, frequent and meaningful social interactions, and a sense of inclusion and connection to their community helps older adults remain engaged and productive members of society. It is critical to understand whether older adults are being supported to develop and sustain meaningful relationships and social roles across Canadian communities.

This year, the NIA survey measures social well-being with two specific indicators: social network strength and experienced ageism. Together, these indicators paint a picture about the extent to which older adults feel socially included and valued as members of Canadian society.







Key Findings



Social Network Strength:

This indicator is based on two related but distinct concepts: social isolation and loneliness. "Social isolation" is defined as the absence of social contacts, support and engagement with others, while "loneliness" is the undesirable feeling experienced from unfulfilled social needs.

Most Canadians 50+ have family and friends they can count on, but four in 10 (41%) are at risk of social isolation. Loneliness is also common: two in 10 (18%) Canadians 50+ are very lonely and another 39% are somewhat lonely. More generally, an important finding of the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey is that about one in three Canadians 50+ have weak social networks. Measured by combining responses to the questions relating to social isolation and loneliness, 12% were found to have a very weak social network, while 22% were found to have a somewhat weak network.



Experienced Ageism:

This year, the NIA's indicator on experienced ageism captures: (1) whether Canadians 50+ report having previously experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age: and (2) whether they have experienced different forms of everyday ageism through their interpersonal interactions and exposure to ageist beliefs, assumptions and stereotypes. When asked directly whether they have previously experienced age-based discrimination, about one-third (32%) of Canadians 50+ say they have experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age at some point in their lives. About one in 10 said it occurred regularly (2%) or from time to time (10%), while 20% said it happened very rarely. However, when asked about specific experiences of ageism encountered in their day-to-day lives, the proportion is much higher, with 71% of Canadians 50+ reporting to have regularly experienced at least one form of everyday ageism. This difference can be attributed to the fact that the measures of age-based discrimination and every day ageism capture distinct aspects and experiences of ageism.

Canadians 50+ experience ageism in their day-to-day lives most often indirectly through exposure to ageist messages, but direct experiences through interpersonal interactions are also common. Common experiences of indirect ageism include hearing, seeing and/or reading jokes about old age, ageing or older people, while direct experiences include people assuming that because of their age, they need help with tasks they can do on their own or that they do not do anything important or valuable.

Notably, while Canadians 80+ are the least likely to report having previously experienced what they consider to be age-based discrimination, they are much more likely than younger cohorts to report experiences of everyday ageism.

More important than age, however, is the impact of health and financial wellbeing across both indicators of social well-being: Canadians who report fair or poor health and those who say their income is not enough for them and that they are struggling are among the most likely to have weak social networks and experience the combined consequences of social isolation and loneliness. Likewise, experiences of both age-based discrimination and everyday ageism are also most common among those who report fair or poor health and those who say their income is not enough for them because they are struggling.

Also notable is that across Canada, residents in Quebec are the least likely to have weak social networks or frequent experiences of ageism.







Social networks play an important role across all aspects of life and have significant implications for the health and well-being of older adults. They serve as sources of companionship and emotional support, shape well-being and self-esteem, impact lifestyle and health behaviours, and can provide critical care and instrumental support for older people. Inadequate supportive social networks can have negative consequences for a person's health, well-being and overall experience of ageing. For example, a lack of supportive social networks has been linked to a 60% increase in the risk of dementia and cognitive decline.⁴

Older adults are at increased risk of having diminished social networks because of common ageing-related reasons, many of which are outside of their control. Transitional life events such as retirement, widowhood and the death of friends are more commonly experienced in later life. These events often reduce the size of social networks and shift the extent to which one can maintain or establish social ties with others. It is therefore critical to understand the presence and quality of older Canadians' social networks.

Social well-being also depends, however, on whether one's personal social needs, preferences and expectations are being met. It is important to understand how Canadians perceive their networks and social circumstances, particularly because the ways in which they perceive their social resources may not necessarily reflect their actual social context. Individuals with a multitude of relationships and strong social ties may still feel that their relationships or interactions are lacking, while others with few relationships may nevertheless feel sufficiently integrated and supported by those around them.

This year's indicator on social networks is based on two related but distinct concepts: social isolation and loneliness. "Social isolation" is defined as the absence of social contacts, support and engagement with others, while "loneliness" is the undesirable feeling experienced from unfulfilled social needs.⁵ Considering these two aspects of social networks helps to reveal the extent to which Canadians have supportive and meaningful relationships, in terms of both number and quality, and perceive their social needs as being fulfilled.

The 2023 indicator on social networks is based on two established measures: 1) the risk of social isolation as assessed by the number, closeness and frequency of important social contacts; and 2) reported loneliness as captured by the frequency of feeling left out, isolated and that companionship is lacking.

The results of both measures are combined to create a single integrated measure of the strength of social networks. This measure reveals which groups are the most and least vulnerable to the combined consequences of social isolation and loneliness.

Social Isolation

Social isolation is a measurable deficiency in the number of social relationships that a person has.⁶ It is the lack of connection to family, friends or the community that leads to a quantitatively diminished social network.⁷

The NIA's survey measures social isolation using the six-item Lubben Social Network Scale (LSNS-6), one of the most wellestablished and commonly used measures of social isolation. The scale assesses the frequency, size and closeness of active social networks with three questions on the availability of family members and three questions on the availability of friends. The scale's total score ranges from 0 to 30, with higher scores indicating stronger networks and lower social isolation. A score of 12 has been identified as the key cut-off point, with a score of less than 12 suggesting that a person is at risk of social isolation.⁸

The 2023 NIA survey found that most Canadians 50+ have a network of family and friends they can count on, but a sizeable share are at risk of social isolation.



The risk of social isolation is measured using the Lubben Six-item Social Network Scale. Scores on the scale range from 0 to 30, with higher scores indicating stronger networks and less social isolation. A score of 12 is considered as the key cut-off point, with a score of less than 12 suggesting that a person is at risk of social isolation. In addition, for the purposes of this analysis, those who score 12–20 are considered to be "somewhat well-connected" and those who score 21–30 are considered to be "very well-connected."

In 2023, 40% of Canadians aged 50 years and older were at risk of social isolation (scoring less than 12 on the LSNS-6), meaning they had comparatively few family members and/or friends they communicated with at least once a month and with whom they felt at ease, could talk to and call on for help.^b On the other hand, 60% were somewhat or wellconnected (scoring 12–30).

Social isolation levels have also improved slightly since 2022, with a modest increase (from 9% to 12%) in the proportion who reported having a large number of close family members and/or friends in their networks (scoring above 21 on the LSNS-6).

As was the case in 2022, levels of social isolation appear to decrease with age: those aged 50–64 years (45%) were the most likely to be at risk of social isolation, while those aged 80 years and older (30%) were the least likely.

This finding could be seen as somewhat surprising when one considers the many life events associated with ageing that can lead to losses in a person's social network and less frequent social interactions later in life. However, because levels of social isolation were determined using the frequency of contact and number of quality relationships with family and friends, this finding suggests that the oldest Canadians (aged 80+), who are still living in their communities, have maintained and/or established new meaningful connections while ageing, leading to less social isolation.

45 45 = 2022 = 2023 40 38 30 30 30 30 50-64 years 65-79 years 80+ years

By Age Group, 2022-2023

At Risk of Social Isolation (%)

^b To not be at risk of social isolation (with a score above 12), Canadians have to report at least two family members and two friends that they see or hear from at least once a month, feel at ease with to talk about private matters, and that they could call on for help, or alternative combinations of a larger number of family members to make up for fewer friends and vice versa.

How Does Social Isolation Compare across the Population?

As in 2022, levels of social isolation continue to vary significantly by health and income.

The proportion at risk of social isolation was significantly higher among those who reported fair or poor health (55%) and lower than average among those who reported excellent or very good health (31%). This gap also widened since 2022, due to the proportion at risk of social isolation increasing slightly among those who reported fair or poor health (from 51% to 55%), while decreasing for those who reported excellent or very good health (from 33% to 31%).

The risk of social isolation was also considerably higher for lower-income Canadians. For instance, those who said their household income is not enough for them and they are struggling (62%) were almost twice as likely as those who described their income as "good enough" (32%) to be at risk of social isolation. The same was true when looking at household income in dollars: the proportion at risk of social isolation was much higher among those with annual household incomes of \$30,000 or below (52%) than among those with incomes of \$80,000 or more (32%).

The proportion at risk of social isolation also increased as other dimensions of socio-economic status, closely linked to income, decreased: it was lower for those with a university education (33%) than those with less than high school (47%), those who own their homes (35%) than those who rent (50%), and those with a defined-benefit pension (34%) than those without (45%). Not surprisingly, the proportion at risk of social isolation was also much lower among those who have a partner (37%) than those who are single (46%) and those who have children (36%) than those without (51%). Notably, the risk of social isolation was also higher among men who live alone (52%), but was no different for women who live alone (41%) than individuals living with others (39%).

At Risk of Social Isolation (%)

By Health Status, 2022-2023





Loneliness

Loneliness is typically defined as the internal experience that arises when the quality and/or quantity of a person's social relationships does not align with what they desire.⁹ The survey measures the frequency with which one experiences loneliness using the Hughes Three-item Loneliness Scale (HLS-3), which asks about feeling a lack of companionship, left out and isolated. Possible scores on the scale range from 3–9, with higher scores indicating greater levels of loneliness. In this analysis, those who score 3 are considered to be "not lonely," while those who score 4-6 are "somewhat lonely" and those who score 7-9 are "very lonely."

The 2023 survey results show that, as was the case in 2022, loneliness is experienced by a majority (57%) of Canadians aged 50 years and older:

18% were very lonely (scoring 7–9 on the HLS-3) and 39% were somewhat lonely (scoring 4–6). Four in 10 (43%), however, were not lonely (scoring 3), indicating that they hardly ever feel left out, isolated from others or that they lack companionship.

As with social isolation, the prevalence of loneliness varied noticeably across age groups, and was highest among those aged 50–64 years (64%) and lowest among those aged 80 years and older (45%).



Prevalence of Loneliness (%)

Canadians 50+, 2022-2023



How Does Loneliness Compare across the Population?

The likelihood of loneliness increases as health or income security worsens. The proportion very or somewhat lonely was much higher among those who reported fair or poor health (77%) than among those who reported excellent or very good health (42%), as well as those with two or more chronic conditions (64%) than those with none (44%).

The impact of financial well-being was even more significant: 84% are very or somewhat lonely among those who said their income is "not enough and they are having a hard time," compared to only 44% of those who described their income as "good enough." Similarly, 71% were lonely among those with annual household incomes below \$30,000, compared to just 49% among those with incomes of \$80,000 or more.

Being very or somewhat lonely was also more common among Canadians aged 50 years and older who were:

- Single (70%) compared to those who are partnered (50%).
- Living alone (68%), including 70% of men and 67% of women. This compares to only 53% of those who do not live alone.
- Serving as a caregiver for a friend or family member (65%), compared to those who are not (56%).

Very or Somewhat Lonely (%)

By Health Status, 2022-2023



Social Network Strength Index

Social isolation and loneliness are related but distinct aspects of how people can become disconnected from others in ways that can have both short and longterm consequences. The two measures included in this survey (LSNS-6, HLS-3) were combined to create a single integrated measure of the strength of social networks among Canadians aged 50 years and older. The combination of the two measures forms a matrix or index that classifies five groups or segments of the population along a continuum from weak to strong social networks. Among Canadians 50+, one in three were found to have a very (12%) or somewhat (22%) weak social network, with a comparable proportion having a very (8%) or somewhat (25%) strong social network. The balance of the population (33%) was found to lie somewhere in between.

Social network strength also appears to vary by age within the population aged 50 years and older, with weak networks (whether very or somewhat weak) most prevalent among the youngest cohort of Canadians aged 50–54 years (45%), and then declining across successively older groups to those aged 80 years and older (24%).

Social Network Strength Index – Very or Somewhat Weak (%)



By Health Status & Income Adequacy, 2023

This measure further clarifies the extent to which health status and income are critical factors in how well Canadians aged 50 years and older can maintain social connections with others. Those found to have a weak social network were significantly over-represented among Canadians 50+ who reported fair to poor health (57%), and those with two or more chronic conditions (40%).

Similarly, weak social networks were also found to be much more common among those who do not have enough income and are struggling (70%), and those who have household incomes under \$30,000 (50%).

By comparison, weak social networks were found to be much less common among those who reported excellent or very good health (21%), no chronic conditions (26%), described their income as "good enough" (22%), and have incomes of \$80,000 or more (25%).

Household and family composition also play a role. Weak social networks (whether very or somewhat) were found to be more common among Canadians aged 50 years and older who are single (45%) than those with partners (28%). Weak social networks (whether very or somewhat) were also more common among Canadians 50+ who live alone (44%), and especially for men who live alone (50%, versus 41% among women). And having children (whether living in the household or not) makes a difference, with weak networks found more prominently among those who are childless (43%). Notably, however, there was little difference in social network strength between men and women among Canadians 50+.





Experienced Ageism

The World Health Organization defines ageism as "the stereotypes (how we think), prejudice (how we feel) and discrimination (how we act) towards others or oneself based on age."¹⁰ Ageism remains a pervasive form of societal bias, with many remarking that this form of discrimination appears to be the last acceptable "ism" in our society.¹¹

Ageism can take various forms, including discriminatory policies in the workplace or health care settings, assumptions about older adults' capabilities and internalized stereotypes. Instances of ageism can be perpetrated by various actors such as the media, governments, younger people and even older adults themselves.¹²

Ageism has profound implications for older adults' health and well-being, contributing to poorer physical and mental health, risky behaviours, social isolation and loneliness, cognitive decline and early mortality.¹³ Ageism also diminishes older adults' overall quality of life, has economic consequences at both the individual and societal level, and hampers the development of effective policies and programs for older adults, further intensifying ageist attitudes, behaviours and practices in society.¹⁴

In Canada, our understanding of the extent to which older adults experience ageism remains poorly understood due to limited research on the issue. The significant knowledge gaps on ageism have left Canadian governments and policymakers without the foundation needed to properly understand the types of public policy responses that are required to counter ageism and support ageing well in Canada.

To address this, the NIA's Ageing in Canada Survey includes guestions on ageism to track the extent of the issue in Canada. This year's ageism indicator builds on the 2022 indicator by incorporating new situationalbased questions on routine forms of direct and indirect ageism that individuals may experience in their day-to-day lives to better understand the full scope of the issue. The 2023 indicator is comprised of two measures: 1) whether Canadians report having personally experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age (included last year); and 2) a series of questions on whether they have experienced each of seven different forms of everyday ageism (new this year).

This second measure combines the seven situational-based questions to create an overall index of ageism. The index covers experiences of everyday ageism and is based on how often each of seven different types of ageism are experienced. In this index, scores range from "0" (none of the seven types of ageism are ever experienced) to a maximum of "100" (each is experienced regularly).

The index was created to provide a concise measure that reveals how experiences of ageism are similar and different across groups within the Canadian population aged 50 years and older (and over time when future surveys are conducted).
Age-based Discrimination

The survey includes a question asking respondents forthright whether they have ever personally experienced discrimination or been treated unfairly because of their age.

Overall, in 2023, one in three (32%) Canadians aged 50 years and older reported having previously experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age. About one in 10 said it had occurred regularly (2%) or from time to time (10%), while 20% said it had happened only very rarely. The other two-thirds (64%) reported having never experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age. These proportions remained virtually unchanged from last year.



The proportion reporting having experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age either regularly or from time to time, decreased with age: it was highest for those aged 50–54 years (17%) and lowest among those aged 80 years and older (6%).

However, the proportion who said it had happened very rarely increased with age. As a result, there is somewhat of a levelling out of the distribution who report having ever experienced age-based discrimination across age groups.



How Does Age-based Discrimination Compare across the Population?

The proportion who report recurring experiences of age-based discrimination also varies by health and financial wellbeing. For instance, those who reported fair or poor health were more likely (17%) than those who reported excellent or very good health (9%) to say they have experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age either regularly or from time to time, as were those with two or more chronic conditions (13%), compared to those with none (7%). Regular experiences of age-based discrimination are also strongly related to perceived adequacy of income. Among those who said their income is not enough for them and that they are having a hard time, 28% reported that they have experienced age-based discrimination regularly or from time to time, compared to only 6% of those who describe their income as "good enough." Those who reported lower annual household incomes also expressed more frequent experiences of ageism: 18% of those with annual household incomes below \$30,000 said they have experienced ageism regularly or from time to time, compared to 9% of those with incomes of \$80,000 or more.





By Income Adequacy, 2023

Reports of repeated age-based discrimination also vary by racial identity, but not by generation in Canada. The proportion who reported having regularly or occasionally experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age was higher among those who identify as being from a racialized group (19%) than those who identify as white (10%), but was comparable for immigrants (14%) and those who are second-generation (13%) or third-generation-plus (10%) in Canada.^c However, immigrants were more likely to report having experienced age-based discrimination very rarely (27%) than those who are second-generation (21%) or third-generation-plus (18%) in Canada.

Frequent experiences of age-based discrimination are not found to vary by education, but the proportion who say this has happened to them at some point in their lives is more prevalent as educational attainment increases. Notably, among those with a university degree, 40% reported having previously experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age from time to time or very rarely, compared to only 25% of those with less than a high school education. Finally, across Canada, the proportion who reported having experienced agebased discrimination (whether regularly, from time to time or very rarely) was much lower in Quebec (19%) than any other province or region while being highest in British Columbia (38%).

^c The survey measured racial identity using a benchmark question from the Canadian census that asks respondents to identify their ancestral or cultural background(s) from a list (with the opportunity to volunteer other categories). For the purpose of this analysis, "racialized" is defined as anyone who does not identify as "white."

Everyday Ageism

The survey also measures the extent to which individuals have experienced ageism in their daily lives. It does so with questions asking about seven specific types of direct and indirect experiences that represent common forms of everyday ageism.^d

This measure differs from the previous measure on ageism in that it covers a range of common situations that contribute to routine experiences of ageism, which individuals may not necessarily perceive or interpret as discrimination or mistreatment.

Overall, 71% of Canadians 50+ reported regularly experiencing at least one form of everyday ageism in their day-to-day lives.

Specifically, 24% reported having often or sometimes experiencing one form of everyday ageism, 21% reported experiencing two forms and 26% reported often or sometimes experiencing three or more (out of seven) forms of everyday ageism.

Notably, this is much higher than the results from the measure on age-based discrimination, where the proportion who reported having experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age regularly or from time to time was 12%. This difference can be attributed to the fact that the two measures capture distinct experiences and aspects of ageism. The measure on age-based discrimination captures the extent to which Canadians 50+ have had experiences that they identify or label as "age-based discrimination" directed at them personally. On the other hand, this measure is more granular and captures day-to-day experiences that people may or may not themselves consider or label as "age-based discrimination," as well as experiences not directed at the individual specifically (such as hearing, seeing or reading jokes about old age).

Canadians 50+ experience ageism in their day-to-day lives most often indirectly from exposure to ageist messages.

Half (50%) said they often or sometimes hear, see and/or read jokes about old age, ageing or older people, and just under one-third (29%) reported that they often or sometimes hear, see and/or read things suggesting that older adults and ageing are unattractive or undesirable.

One in five Canadians 50+ also report experiencing forms of direct ageism through their interpersonal interactions.

^d The seven questions were drawn from the University of Michigan's National Poll on Healthy Aging, available at: https://www. healthyagingpoll.org/.

These included other people often or sometimes assuming that because of their age, they need help with tasks they can do on their own (20%), have difficulty using cell phones and computers (20%), or hearing and/or seeing (20%).

Frequency of Everyday Ageism (%)

Canadians 50+, 2023

Canadians 50+ also reported that others often or sometimes assume they do not do anything important or valuable (18%) or that they have difficulty remembering and/or understanding (18%).



Q36_3A. - "In your daily life, how often do each of the following things happen to you..."

Everyday Ageism Index

The survey results on the seven types of everyday ageism were combined to create an overall index of everyday ageism. It captures the full range of experiences in a single measure and provides the basis for identifying how ageism is similar and different across a range of groups within the population aged 50 years and older.

In 2023, the everyday ageism index score for Canadians aged 50 years and older was 25.6 (out of 100).

Everyday ageism index scores vary across Canada. Most strikingly, unlike in the case of age-based discrimination, everyday ageism rises significantly with age. Index scores also vary considerably by health and socio-economic status.

In 2023:

- Index scores were lowest for those aged 50–64 years (ranging from 22.9 to 24.0) and then progressively increased for every five-year age cohort among older adults, with the ageism score highest for those aged 80 years and older (31.1).
- Index scores were higher for those in poorer physical health. For instance, those reporting fair or poor health had an ageism index score 31.0, compared to a score of 22.2 for those reporting excellent or very good health. Similarly, those reporting two or more chronic conditions had an above average ageism index score of 29.0.

- The differences between those with more and less income insecurity were even more stark, varying from 35.0 for those who describe their incomes as "not enough and are struggling" to 22.9 for those who say their incomes are "good enough."
- Index scores were also higher for those who rent their homes (26.1) than those who own (24.5), and those who have less than a high school education (27.9) than those with a university degree (25.3).
- There was considerable variation between regions, with the lowest score in Quebec (20.4) significantly below that of any other province or region (where scores were 26.8 or higher) or the national average (25.6).
- Scores were also somewhat higher for women (26.3), compared to men (24.8), and for those who are single (26.8), compared to those with a partner (24.9).

Looking across all these differences, what stands out is that those who describe their incomes as being "not enough" and those who report fair or poor health have some of the highest everyday ageism index scores in Canada.



44

Financial Security

The financial security of older Canadians has been an ongoing concern in recent years amid the ageing of the population.¹⁵ A growing number of Canadians will spend longer periods of time as older adults than ever before. To age well, these older adults will need the right combination of financial services and supports to save for their later years, and adequate financial resources to maintain their overall standard of living and cover the costs of their possible future care needs.

The past year has put additional financial pressures on many Canadians due to factors such as increased borrowing rates, greater market volatility and high inflation, which have led to a rising cost of living, layered over pre-existing economic hardships that the COVID-19 pandemic created. Against the backdrop of the current economic climate, the significance of ensuring the financial security of Canada's ageing population has become more important than ever.

This year, the NIA's survey again explores the extent to which Canadians aged 50 years and older believe they can financially support themselves later in life with indicators of financial well-being and retirement readiness. In addition, given the prevailing economic climate, a third indicator on future financial concerns has been added to provide further insight into the current financial concerns facing Canadians 50+ as they look ahead.

Understanding the financial well-being, retirement readiness and primary financial concerns of Canadians 50+ will help identify barriers to financial security for them, and solutions to help overcome these and strengthen existing and future income and savings opportunities.





Key Findings



Financial Well-being:

The financial well-being of Canadians 50+, based on a measure of the perceived adequacy of household income, has remained relatively steady since 2022.

Overall, three-quarters of Canadians 50+ say that their income is enough for them, but only one-third (33%) say it is good enough to build savings from it, while 39% say their household income is just enough to avoid major problems. One in four Canadians 50+ in 2023 say that their income is not enough for them (either that they are stretched [17%] or that they are having a hard time [7%]).



Retirement Readiness:

This indicator captures whether Canadians 50+ who have yet to retire feel financially prepared to do so when they want to, based on a single measure that asks whether those who are working and intend to retire feel they are in the financial position to afford to retire when they want.

While perhaps not surprising given the challenges of the current economic environment, only about one-third (35%) of working Canadians 50+ who intend to retire say that they can afford to do so at their desired time. On the other hand, 39% say they are not in the financial position to do so, while one in four (26%) say they are unsure of whether they can afford to retire at their desired time. Even among Canadians 80+ who, ideally, should be better positioned for retirement, only about half of those still working said that they can afford to retire as planned.

However, retirement readiness levels have remained virtually unchanged since 2022, when the proportion of Canadians 50+ who said they could afford to retire at their desired time was also 35%.



Future Financial Concerns:

The NIA's indicator on future financial concerns is based on a single measure of nine common financial issues, asking Canadians 50+ to identify any number (up to all nine) that are of concern to them when thinking about the future.

The impact of inflation in is clear, as the rising cost of living is the top concern among Canadians 50+, followed by running out of money. Other notable issues of concern to Canadians 50+ include a possible reduction in government benefits and not being able to afford major medical or long-term care expenses. The types of issues that bring Canadians 50+ the most concern also stay the same across age cohorts.

Across indicators of financial security, the findings suggest that there is more financial vulnerability among certain population groups, notably those who report fair or poor health and who say that their income is not enough for them. In addition, Canadians 50+ in different regions also face different levels of financial pressure. Most notably, those living in Quebec consistently stand out as having the most financial security: they are more likely to hold the view that their income is good enough for them and to say that they are financially prepared to retire when they want to than those in the rest of Canada, while being the least concerned with the rising cost of living as well as other financial concerns. Also notable is that since 2022, Alberta has experienced a significant drop (of 10 percentage points) in the proportion who feel they can afford to retire at their desired time.





Financial Well-being

Ensuring older Canadians can live out their remaining years comfortably largely depends on their having adequate financial resources and maintaining a personal level of financial well-being. Canada's retirement income system provides all older Canadians with a base level of retirement income. For most people, however, it does not provide enough funds to fully cover living expenses and unexpected costs, nor enable them to sustain their preretirement standard of living as they age. To fill the gaps, seniors' advocates and stakeholders in the retirement finance sector have expressed growing concerns that older Canadians need better financial vehicles to ensure that they have adequate lifetime income and avoid the risk of outliving their retirement savings.¹⁶

However, the dramatic rise in inflation that emerged as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in today's cost of living being even higher than anticipated. Canada saw the most substantial increase in the Consumer Price Index since 1982 in 2022.¹⁷ As a result, older Canadians dependent on fixed income beyond government sources like the Canada/ Quebec Pension Plan, Old Age Security and the Guaranteed Income Supplement are at risk of being unable to afford basic daily expenses, let alone the care they may require.¹⁸ In the face of increasing affordability challenges, it is critical to understand the overall financial position of ageing and older Canadians, and whether they are able to meet their financial needs. As such, the 2023 NIA survey again includes an indicator of financial well-being, based on a single measure of the perceived adequacy of one's household income.

Income Adequacy

Income adequacy is defined in this research as a self-assessment of whether or not one's current household income is adequate to cover household expenses and other financial priorities.^e The measure is based on Canadians' selfdescription of their current household income as fitting into one of four categories ranging from "good enough for you and you can save from it" to "not enough for you and you are having a hard time." Three-quarters of Canadians 50+ reported that their income is enough for them in 2023, with one-third (33%) saying it is good enough and they can save from it, while 39% said it is just enough to avoid major problems. One in four Canadians 50+ said that that their income is not enough for them (either they are financially stretched [17%] or they are having a hard time [7%]). These results are consistent with 2022 numbers.

The view that one's income is good enough rises with age: it was least prevalent among Canadians aged 50–64 years (28%), increased for those aged 65–79 years (37%) and was highest among those aged 80 years and older (46%).



QD45. - "Which of the following best describes your total household income at present time? Would you say it is..."

^e This type of measure is distinct from more common indicators of household financial security that measure reported household income in dollar terms. Self-assessed adequacy of household income is used here because it is not tied to actual income, which can be misleading as in cases with a high dollar income paired with a high debt load. The measure used in the NIA survey has been used extensively in other research conducted by the Environics Institute and other organizations.

How Does Financial Well-being Compare Across the Population?

As would be expected, financial wellbeing varies with health and socioeconomic status.

Canadians 50+ were much more likely to describe their income as "good enough" when they reported very good or excellent health (47%) than fair or poor health (20%). Likewise, the view that one's income is good enough was more common among those who reported having no chronic health conditions (41%) or one (39%) rather than two or more conditions (28%).

Not surprisingly, the perceived adequacy of income improves as household income increases: the proportion who said that their income is "good enough" was higher among those with annual household incomes above \$80,000 (53%) than below \$30,000 (12%). The perceived adequacy of income also increases with other aspects of socio-economic status that are closely tied to income. The proportion holding this view was higher among those with a university education (47%) than those with less than a high school education (27%), those who own their homes (41%) compared to those who rent (21%), and those with income from a defined-benefit pension plan (45%) than those without (25%).^f

In addition, men were more likely (38%) than women (29%) to say their income is "good enough" for them, as were those who are partnered (37%) compared to those who are single (28%), highlighting the value of pooled income for Canadians as they age.

Finally, provincial variation exists, with the proportion who described their income as good enough about 10 percentage points higher in Quebec (43%) than in any other region (ranging from 28–33%). Financial well-being has also improved in Quebec since 2022, when the proportion who said that their income was "good enough" was 35%, while remaining relatively the same or decreasing slightly elsewhere.

^f A defined benefit pension plan is an employer-based program that pays a regular monthly retirement income for life.



Retirement Readiness

Ensuring older Canadians can live out their remaining years comfortably, while also maintaining their pre-retirement living standards, depends on adequately saving for retirement. However, Canadians have been struggling with this, even before having to cope with the postpandemic spike in inflation.

Only approximately one-third of working Canadians have some form of workplace pension coverage, a notable decline from the approximately half of Canadians who had access to workplace pensions as recently as the 1970s.¹⁹

In addition, while the need for Canadians in retirement to have private savings to tap into is growing, pre-retirement savings efforts have had to compete with escalating costs of living and workingage individuals have been struggling to rely on their earnings as their only source of income. In fact, families in their preretirement years are more likely to be carrying debt than in previous decades, and findings from the Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan's 2023 Canadian *Retirement Survey* suggest that as many as 32% of working Canadians, including one-fifth of pre-retirement workers aged 55-64 years, have never set aside any money for retirement.²⁰

The prolonged period of rising inflation has only put increasing strain on the financial well-being of Canadians in recent years, making it even more challenging to adequately save for retirement. In fact, findings from the same 2023 Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan survey reveal that almost half (44%) of Canadians did not set aside any money for retirement in the past year. Moreover, among Canadians aged 55–64 years who, ideally, should be in a better position to retire in the near future, 44% reported having less than \$5,000 in savings.²¹

Not only has saving for retirement become more challenging due to increasing life expectancies, older Canadians looking to retire must also plan for their financial security over longer timelines or else risk outliving their retirement savings.

In light of these challenges, as the number of Canadians approaching or transitioning into retirement continues to grow in the coming years, it is important to understand their thinking and plans around retirement as they approach or begin their retirement. The NIA's survey includes an indicator on retirement readiness, which captures whether Canadians aged 50 years and older who have yet to retire feel financially prepared to do so, based on a single measure that asks whether those who are working and intend to retire feel they are in the financial position to afford to retire when they want.

Ability to Retire When Desired

Working Status

The 2023 survey reveals that 38% of Canadians aged 50 years and older reported that they are working (either full-time, part-time or through selfemployment) or looking for work, 4% stayed at home full-time and 57% had retired or were on a disability pension.

As would be expected, participation in the workforce changes noticeably across cohorts as people age. The NIA's survey revealed that most Canadians aged 50–64 years were still working or looking for work (62%), and that they were less likely to be retired or on a disability pension

Can Afford to Retire When Desired (%)

(31%) than their older counterparts aged 65–79 years (82%) and 80 years and older (94%). As a result, those aged 50–64 years made up the majority (83%) of the population 50+ who were still working, and the average among those still working is 58.7 years.

Retirement Readiness

The NIA's survey asks Canadians 50+ who are not retired or on a disability pension about their retirement plans. Among this group, one in four (25%) reported having no interest or intention in retiring, with another 5% reporting they are currently in the process of retiring. The remainder (62%) reported that they intend to retire but say that they are at different stages of thinking and planning for their retirement.



Q44. – "Are you in a position to financially afford to retire when you want to do so?" (Asked of those with the intention of retiring or who previously retired but have since rejoined the workforce).

Canadians 50+, 2022-2023

To gauge retirement readiness, the NIA survey then asks those with the intention of retiring whether they feel that they are in the financial position to afford to retire when they want.

In 2023, only about one-third (35%) of Canadians 50+ with the intention of retiring said that they are in the financial position to do so when they want to.

On the other hand, 39% said they are not in the financial position to do so, while one in four (26%) said they are unsure of whether they can afford to retire at their desired time. Retirement readiness levels were also virtually unchanged since 2022.

Retirement readiness increases moderately with age. The proportion who reported that they can afford to retire when they want to was highest among those aged 80 years and older (50%) and least evident among those aged 50–64 years (33%). Yet, this difference across age cohorts was not as large as one might expect. The fact that half of Canadians 80+ still working and intending to retire did not believe they can afford to retire suggests that many who stay in the labour force into very old age are doing so out of necessity rather than choice.

Retirement readiness also increases when Canadians are healthier and have more adequate incomes. The proportion who said they can afford to retire when they want was higher than average for those who reported very good or excellent health (46%) or having no chronic health conditions (43%). It was also noticeably higher for those who described their income as "good enough" (69%), while being much lower than average among those who said that their income is "not enough," either because they are stretched (6%) or having a hard time (1%).

Not surprisingly, then, retirement readiness also increases with other aspects of socio-economic status. The proportion who said they can afford to retire when they want to rose with educational attainment and household income and was higher for those who own their homes (41%) and for those with a defined-benefit pension plan (44%).



Finally, the ability to afford to retire when desired varies somewhat across Canada in 2023, with two provinces that stand out: those who intend to retire and are living in Quebec were by far the most likely (47%) to say they are in a position to afford to retire when they want, while those living in Alberta were least likely (22%), having declined by 10 points since 2022 (the most significant change of any province or region over the past year).





Amid the challenging economic climate, the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey incorporates a new indicator on future financial concerns to better understand the economic experiences, main causes of financial vulnerability and biggest concerns among Canadians 50+ within the context of the current environment.

The NIA's indicator on future financial concerns is based on a single measure asking Canadians 50+ to identify which of nine common financial issues are of concern to them when thinking about the future.⁹ These insights will help better understand future policy needs and identify gaps on how to improve financial well-being, retirement preparedness and overall financial security for Canadians.

Overall, the rising cost of living was by far the most frequently reported concern (70%) among Canadians aged 50 years and older.



^g Respondents could select any number and up to all nine options.

The other most common concerns across the nine types of financial issues were running out of money (46%), a reduction in CPP/QPP or other government benefits (37%) and not being able to afford major medical or long-term care expenses (32%).

How do future financial concerns compare as Canadians get older? The types of issues that bring Canadians 50+ the most concern also stay the same across age cohorts. However, the proportion expressing multiple concerns is consistently highest among those aged 50–64 years and decreased steadily with age. As a result, while Canadians approaching old age (50–64 years) are the most likely to be concerned about financial-related issues, the oldest Canadians (80+) are the least apt to share this perspective.

It is also more common for Canadians 50+ with poorer health status and inadequate incomes to express feelings of concern across financial issues. Levels of financial concern are also higher among women than men, while being less evident in Quebec than elsewhere in Canada.



Health and Independence

Ensuring that Canada can be a place where people age with confidence means ensuring that older Canadians can age well in good health and live independently in their own homes and communities for as long as possible. Supporting an older population also requires the right combination of health and social services to meet the unique and evolving care needs of older adults.

The 2023 NIA survey explores how Canada enables community-dwelling Canadians 50+ to age well through four indicators: physical health and well-being, access to health care, access to home and community-based care and enabling ageing in place.









Key Findings



Physical Health and Well-being:

This indicator captures the reported prevalence of chronic health conditions associated with ageing among Canadians 50+, as well as the extent to which people say their age-related health problems affect their experienced quality of life.

The 2023 survey reveals that multimorbidity, which is the presence of two or more chronic conditions, is prevalent among more than half (55%) of Canadians 50+. Multimorbidity also rises steadily with age and over two-thirds (69%) of Canadians 80+ are living with at least two chronic health conditions.

Yet, most (87%) do not view their agerelated health problems as greatly impacting the overall quality of their lives, and this is the case even among individuals in the older age cohorts who are more likely to experience multimorbidity. This suggests that physical health and chronic illness may not define the quality of older people's life experiences, even into the oldest decades.



Access to Health Care:

Access to health care is measured with questions on

Canadians' ability to access needed health care services and treatments over the past year, and confidence in accessing needed health care services in the future. While Canada's health care system is currently facing many challenges, twothirds of Canadians 50+ (67%) who required health care services in 2023 say they were able to access what they needed all or most of the time. In addition, since 2022, there have been increases in both the proportion of Canadians 50+ in need of care (from 81% to 87%), and the extent to which those in need of care report being able to access health care all or most of the time (from 64% to 67%).

Notwithstanding these improvements, public confidence in the health care system's ability to meet their future needs is now lower than in 2022. Six in 10 Canadians 50+ say they are very (21%) or somewhat confident (47%) that they will be able to access the health care services and treatments they expect to need as they get older, down 5 percentage points from 2022.



Access to Home and Community-based Care:

This indicator is based on how often Canadians 50+ could access needed home care services over the past year, and their confidence in being able to access needed home care or community support services in the future.

Unlike access to health care services, Canadians 50+ experience significant unmet home care needs. While only a minority required home care in 2023, among those who did, only 45% say they were able to access needed services all or most of the time. And while access improves across older age cohorts, even among Canadians 80+ who report having the fewest unmet needs, only about half (53%) could access the home care services they needed all or most of the time.

It is therefore not surprising that Canadians 50+ (whether or not they needed or tried to access care) lack confidence in the system's ability to meet their expected home and community-based care needs in the future. In 2023, only about half (54%) of Canadians 50+ express confidence in being able to get the services they expect to need as they age.



Enabling Ageing in Place:

Ageing in place is the extent to which older adults are able to age in their own homes and communities for as long as possible. The NIA's indicator is based on two measures: 1) where Canadians 50+ who still live in their own homes would like to live as they age; and 2) among those who wish to remain in their own homes, confidence in their ability to do so for as long as they would like.

Among Canadians 50+ living in private dwellings in their communities, most (87%) report currently living in their own homes, while about one in 10 (11%) live in the home of someone else, such as a family member. Among Canadians 50+ currently living in their own homes, remaining in their own homes as they age is the preferred choice, with 88% saying they would choose to remain in their current home (75%) or downsize (13%) (up slightly from 2022 when the proportion was 85%). Among this group, almost everyone (90%) is also optimistic that they will be able to follow through on this preference.

And while the desire to remain at home increases slightly with age (reaching 94% among those 80+), confidence in future home residence is broadly similar across age cohorts. Regardless of age, about one-third of Canadians 50+ say they feel very confident, while at least half say they feel somewhat confident in being able to remain in their own homes for as long as they can.

Once again, health status and income are the most important factors in shaping physical well-being, existing access to both health and home care services, and future expectations about access to services and ageing in place.

Consistently, those who report fair or poor health and those who say their income is not enough for them and they are struggling, have the greatest needs for care, yet report the worst access to both health care and home care services. Moreover, health status and income play a role in shaping expectations about the future. While they are among the most vulnerable, those who report fair or poor health and inadequate incomes are the least certain they will be able to access support when they need it in the future, whether it be health care or home care services. Moreover, while there has been a downward shift in optimism regarding future access to health care services across the entire 50+ population since 2022, it has been most notable among these groups. Similarly, those who report fair or poor health and inadequate incomes express the least confidence around ageing in place.



Physical Health and Well-being

Since the baby boomer generation, the largest generation of Canadians, began turning 65 years and older in 2011, Canada's population has been rapidly ageing. Life expectancy in Canada has also mostly continued to improve, in large part due to declines in later-life mortality since the 1950s.²² As a result, longevity has increased rapidly in Canada, meaning that not only are older adults aged 65 years and older making up a growing proportion of the population, but Canadians are also living longer than ever before.²³

The longer lifespan that both Canadian men and women are experiencing today has led to a rapid increase in the number of individuals living to 85 years of age and beyond. This population is currently one of the fastest-growing age groups in Canada.²⁴ According to 2022 population estimates, there are over 1.7 million people aged 85 years and older living in Canada, including more than 13,000 centenarians.²⁵

The ageing process inherently entails many challenges and longer lifespans inevitably have implications for health, including the increased prevalence of one or more chronic diseases and conditions.²⁶ Although individuals living with chronic disease often maintain a high level of functioning and a good quality of life, living with multiple conditions can impair one's activities of daily living, increase experiences of chronic pain, lead to a growing reliance on multiple medications and ultimately reduce one's overall quality of life.²⁷

Moreover, increased longevity does not mean these additional years will be spent in good health. This makes it important to understand how chronic diseases and conditions are impacting older adults' physical health and well-being, and their overall quality of life. The 2023 survey includes a new indicator of physical health and well-being to measure the health and chronic disease patterns of older adults, and provides valuable information on Canadians' experiences and how they perceive the changes in physical health that accompany the ageing process.

The NIA's indicator on physical health and well-being is comprised of two measures: 1) the reported prevalence of chronic health conditions associated with ageing among Canadians 50+; and 2) the extent to which Canadians 50+ believe that their age-related health problems affect their experienced quality of life.

Prevalence of Chronic Health Conditions

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey includes a question asking Canadians to identify which of 19 chronic conditions common among older people they currently have (along with the opportunity to volunteer other conditions not listed). Overall, eight in 10 (81%) Canadians aged 50 years and older reported that they currently have at least one chronic condition, compared with one in five (18%) reporting none.

What types of common chronic health conditions affect Canadians aged 50 years and older the most? Canadians 50+ were most likely to identify hypertension

Prevalence of Age-related Chronic Diseases and Conditions (%)



Canadians 50+, 2023

Q30_3. – "There are a number of chronic health conditions that affect people as they age. Do you currently have any of the following chronic health conditions?"

(35%), followed by arthritis (34%), back problems (27%), diabetes (18%), mood and anxiety disorders (16%), and vision problems (16%) as the six most commonly experienced chronic health conditions.^h

Not surprisingly, the prevalence of every chronic health condition on the survey increases across age groups and is highest among Canadians aged 80 years and older. The notable exception to this pattern was anxiety and mood disorders, which was most commonly reported by Canadians aged 50–64 years (21%), and least so among those aged 80 years and older (5%).

The NIA Ageing in Canada Survey also confirms that multimorbidity (the presence of two or more chronic conditions) is a common occurrence, affecting more than half of the population aged 50 and older. Based on the prevalence of different common chronic diseases, the survey reveals that 21% of Canadians aged 50 years and older are living with two chronic health conditions, and another 34% are living with three or more chronic conditions. Predictably, multimorbidity rises steadily with age, with the oldest Canadians (80+) most likely to report living with two or more chronic conditions. Fewer than half (47%) of Canadians aged 50–64 years reported living with at least two chronic conditions, compared to 62% among those aged 65–79 years and more than two-thirds (69%) of those aged 80 years and older. Notably, just under half (47%) of Canadians aged 80 years and older reported living with three or more chronic conditions.

Number of Chronic Health Conditions (%) By Age Group, 2023



^h The results from the NIA's survey are generally consistent with the data produced by the Public Health Agency of Canada in terms of the most common types of chronic conditions. In some cases, the prevalence levels are also similar, while in other cases, they're notably different, such as in the case of hypertension.

Multimorbidity was found to be higher among women (59%) than men (50%) within the population 50+, due to the higher proportion of women (39%) who reported living with three or more chronic health conditions than men (29%). However, the difference in multimorbidity between men and women decreased with age. Among older Canadians (aged 65+) 66% of women reported living with two or more chronic conditions compared to 62% of men.

Multimorbidity also becomes less common as socio-economic status increases: among those who said their income is not enough for them and they are struggling, three in four (73%) reported living with at least two chronic conditions, compared to less than half (45%) of those who described their income as "good enough." Similarly, the proportion was higher among those with less than a high school education (64%) than those with a university education (48%).

Effect of Age-related Health Problems on Quality of Life

What impact does living with chronic health conditions have on one's quality of life? The 2023 NIA survey asked Canadians living with at least one chronic health problem or condition about the extent to which these affected their current quality of life. Most Canadians aged 50 years and older do not perceive their chronic health problems as having a significant impact on their overall quality of life. Just over one in 10 (12%) of those with at least one chronic health problem or condition said that it greatly affects the quality of their life. Most reported that their chronic conditions affect their quality of life to some extent (43%), or not very much (33%), while 11% said they have no affect at all.

The extent to which chronic health problems impact the quality of life of Canadians 50+ does not increase with age, even though the proportion living with one or more chronic conditions increases.

In fact, older adults (aged 65+) were slightly more likely than those aged 50–64 years to say their age-related health problems have little or no effect on their quality of life. Notably, the oldest Canadians (aged 80+) assessed the impact on their quality of life in the same way as those aged 65–79 years, even though nearly half (47%) are living with three or more chronic health conditions, compared to 29% of those aged 50–64 years and 39% of those aged 65–79 years.

These findings reveal that the presence of chronic conditions may not define the quality of older Canadians' life experiences, even into the oldest decades. Older adults may also adapt their definitions of, and expectations about, what constitutes a good quality of life as they age. Moreover, older adults may find ways to manage their health problems, such that they no longer hinder their daily activities and overall well-being.



Extent to Which Age-related Health Problems Affect Quality of Life (%)

Q38. - "To what extent do your current age-related health problems affect the quality of your life today?"

At the same time, those who described their health as fair or poor were much more likely (31%) than those who reported excellent or very good health (2%) to say their age-related health problems affect the quality of their life to a great extent. Financial security also

stands out, as the proportion holding this view was much higher among those who said their income is not enough for them and that they are struggling (41%) than those who said their income is good enough for them (6%).

64

Perspectives on Growing Older in Canada: The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey



Canada's health care system is under pressure to keep up with the demands of its rapidly ageing population and the growing number of older Canadians living longer than ever before. Originally designed with a much younger and different demographic in mind, the system was not built to focus on the needs of Canadians living well into their late 70s and 80s with multiple chronic conditions and complex, often interrelated health and social care needs.

The emergence of the COVID-19 pandemic in Canada in March 2020 added additional pressure to an already strained system, impacting the availability and quality of health care services to this day. The pandemic has contributed to burnout among health care workers, resulting in critical staffing shortages across the health care system, as well as delayed care and a backlog of procedures, increasing the risk of patients presenting with more advanced disease conditions and latestage diagnoses.²⁸ Recent reports reveal that over 1.3 million Canadians left hospitals without being seen or receiving medical care after visiting an emergency department in 2022-23.29

Ensuring older Canadians can remain healthy and independent members of their communities requires that they have access to timely and comprehensive health care services and treatments. To better understand the extent to which the current health system is meeting the needs of older Canadians, the 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey includes an indicator on access to health care, comprised of two measures: 1) Canadians' reported access to needed health care services and treatments over the past year; and 2) their confidence in being able to access the health care services and treatments they expect to need in the future as they grow older.

Access to Needed Health Care

Need for Health Care Services and Treatments

The 2023 survey shows that 87% of Canadians aged 50 years and older reported needing health care services and treatments over the past 12 months, up from 81% in 2022. Not surprisingly, the reported need for health care services and treatments also increased across age groups. In 2023, 86% of those aged 50–64 years reported needing health care services and treatments over the past 12 months, compared to 91% of those aged 80 years and older.

Access to Needed Health Care Services and Treatments

The 2023 NIA survey reveals that most (67%) Canadians 50+ who needed health care say they were able to access it, when they needed it, all or most of the time over the past 12 months, up from 64% as reported in the 2022 survey. The result is that the Canadian health care system appears to be doing a better job of meeting the needs of a larger number of Canadians 50+ in 2023; not only has the proportion who needed health care increased since 2022 (from 81% to 87%), but reliable access among those in need of care had also reportedly improved (from 64% to 67%). However, one in three Canadians 50+ (32%) reported experiencing inadequate access to care in 2023, saying they could only access the care they needed, when they needed it, some of the time (22%), rarely (8%) or never (2%) over the past 12 months.



Q28. – "Thinking about your need for health care services and treatment over the past 12 months, how often were you able to get the care or services you needed, when you needed it?"

Notably, access to needed health care services also increases across age groups. As a result, those aged 80 years and older, who are more likely than their younger counterparts to report needing health care over the past 12 months, were also the most likely to report that they could reliably access it.

For instance, in 2023, 86% of those aged 50–64 years reported needing health care services and treatments over the past 12 months, and among them, only 59% said that they could access it all or most of the time. By comparison, while 91% of those aged 80 years and older reported needing health care services and treatments over

the past 12 months, among them 80% said they could access it all or most of the time.

In addition to serving a larger number of Canadians aged 50 years and older in 2023 than 2022, the Canadian health care system appears to be doing a better job of meeting the needs of older adults (aged 65+) in particular, and a greater proportion are getting the care they need. This is because between 2022 and 2023, the share of Canadians needing health care services and treatments increased to the same degree across age groups (5-6%), but reliable access to those needed services improved among older age groups while staying relatively unchanged for those aged 50–64 years.



Access to Needed Health Care All or Most of the Time over Past 12 Months (%)



How Does Access to Needed Health Care Compare across the Population?

Last year's survey revealed that Canadians in poor health and without adequate household income were especially vulnerable and faced barriers to accessing needed health care services. This was again confirmed in 2023, as these Canadians tend to report a greater need for care and also less frequent access to needed health care services and treatments.

When it comes to health, not surprisingly, Canadians 50+ who reported fair to poor health were more likely (94%) to say they needed health care services and treatments in the past 12 months than those who reported excellent or very good health (83%). However, those who reported fair or poor health were less able to access needed care on a reliable basis in 2023.

The disparity in access to health care services has also widened since 2022 because access has improved for those who report excellent to good health but not for those who report fair or poor health.



Between 2022 and 2023:

- the proportion who said they could access needed health care services all or most of the time in the past 12 months increased from 71% to 73% among those who report excellent or very good health, and from 63% to 68% among those who report good health;
- among those who report fair or poor health, the proportion able to access needed health care service all or most of the time in the past 12 months decreased from 60% to 59%.

Worse access to needed health care services among those with fair or poor health also occurs within the population of older adults (aged 65+). Notably, among older adults 65+ who reported needing care, there was an 11-point difference in the proportion who could access health care services all or most of time between those in fair or poor health (69%) and those in excellent or very good health (80%).

Access to needed health care services also varies by financial well-being, and just as in the case of health status, those who are more vulnerable have less access to the health care services and treatments they need.

Comparing those with the highest and lowest levels of perceived income adequacy reveals that Canadians 50+ are just as likely to report requiring care regardless of the adequacy of their income: 87% of those who said that their income is good enough for them reported needing health care services and treatments over the past 12 months, the same proportion as among those who said their income is not enough for them and they are struggling.

However, the ability to access needed health care declines noticeably as perceived adequacy of income decreases. In addition, access to health care services and treatments has improved across all levels of income adequacy between 2022 and 2023, with the exception of those who say their income is not enough for them and they are struggling, where the proportion has declined (from 49% to 46%). As a result, in 2023, there are stark differences in access to needed health care services and treatments between those with the most adequate and inadequate incomes:

- Among those who describe their income as "good enough," over threequarters (77%) reported being able to access it all or most of the time.
- By comparison, among those who say that their income is not enough for them and they are struggling, less than half (46%) reported being able to access the health care services and treatments they needed all or most of the time.

The disparity in access by perceived adequacy of income is even more pronounced among Canadians aged 65 years and older. Finally, unlike most of the other indicators of ageing examined in this study, in the case of access to needed health care services and treatments, Quebecers reported the worst access across Canada in 2023: only 59% of those who needed health care services said they were able to access them all or most of the time, while the proportion was around 70% in almost every other region (other than in Atlantic Canada where the proportion was 64%).



Access to Needed Health Care All or Most of the Time over Past 12 Months (%) By Income Adequacy, 2022-2023

Confidence in Future Access to Needed Health Care

Looking ahead, how confident are Canadians 50+ that they will get the health care services and treatments they might need? The 2023 survey again posed this question to further explore Canadians' experiences with and perspectives on the Canadian health care system.

More than six in 10 Canadians aged 50 years and older said they feel either very (17%) or somewhat (46%) confident that they will be able to access the health care services and treatments they expect to need as they get older, compared with one in three who are not very (23%) or not at all (9%) confident. Confidence levels have declined since 2022, despite the fact that access to needed health care services has since improved, with the proportion very or somewhat confident down by five percentage points.

Given that reported access to needed health care services improves with age, it is not surprising that older adults (aged 65+) in Canada are more confident about receiving the health services they expect to need in the future, in comparison with those approaching old age (aged 50–64 years).

Overall confidence in future access, however, has declined across all age groups since 2022, despite reported access to needed health care services having improved over the past year.

Confidence in Future Access to Needed Health Care (%)

Canadians Aged 50+, 2022-2023



Q29. – "How confident are you today that you will be able to get the health care services and treatments you expect to need over the next 10 years or so as you age?"

Moreover, the proportion who are very confident decreased most among older adults (aged 65+), even though their improvements in access between 2022 and 2023 were more significant than that of their younger counterparts aged 50–64 years. The proportion who are very confident in being able to access the health care services they expect to need fell from 23% to 16% among those aged 65–79 years, and from 26% to 20% among those aged 80 years and older. By comparison, the decline was only 3% among those aged 50–64 years (from 19% to 16%).



Very or Somewhat Confident in Future Access to Needed Health Care (%) By Age Group, 2022-2023

Q29. – "How confident are you today that you will be able to get the health care services and treatments you expect to need over the next 10 years or so as you age?"
How Does Confidence in Future Access Compare across the Population?

Just like in the case of access over the past 12 months, health status and income play a meaningful role in how Canadians 50+ view the future of health care as they age. Those in poor or fair health expressed the least confidence in being able to access needed health care services in the future (50% very or somewhat confident vs. 73% among those with very good or excellent health). And while confidence has declined across all levels of self-reported health since 2022, those who report poor to fair health have experienced the biggest drop in confidence (from 59% to 50%).

Confidence in future access to needed health care is also closely tied to financial well-being.

Among Canadians 50+, confidence declines as perceived adequacy of income decreases, and the disparity between those who have the most and least adequate incomes has widened over the past year.

Confidence levels have declined substantially more for those who say that their income is not enough for them and they are struggling (from 51% to 37%) since 2022 than for Canadians 50+ with more adequate incomes. As a result, in 2023, there was a striking 36-point difference in the proportion very or somewhat confident in obtaining needed health care services between those who describe their incomes as "good enough" (73%) and those who say their income is "not enough" for them and they are struggling (37%).

Finally, across the country, Canadians in Ontario expressed the most confidence (66%) in their future access to health care services, while confidence was lowest in Atlantic Canada (56%) in 2023. However, across all provinces, the proportion very or somewhat confident has declined 5-9% between 2022 and 2023, with the largest drop in confidence among Quebecers (from 68% to 59%).

Very or Somewhat Confident in Future Access to Needed Health Care (%)

By Health Status, 2022-2023





Very or Somewhat Confident in Future Access to Needed Health Care (%) By Income Adequacy, 2022-2023

Access to Home and Communitybased Care

Ensuring that older Canadians can remain healthy and independent members of their communities requires more than just access to health care services. Adequately supporting an older population requires the right combination of both health and social services to meet the unique and evolving care needs of Canadians as they age.

Among these is the provision of adequate home and community-based care, which refers to care provided in homebased settings rather than in hospitals or long-term care homes, and allows individuals to remain independent in their communities.

Broadly, home care can be grouped into two types (of care and support): home care services and home support services. The former principally includes the provision of health care services by trained professionals, whereas home support services focus on facilitating activities of daily living and include nonmedical services (e.g. personal care).³⁰ Home care may be supplemented with community-based support services (e.g. adult day programs) to help older adults engage with their social and physical environments.³¹

Together, home and community-based care play a critical role in meeting the overall care needs of our ageing population. They provide access to a range of health care services, such as palliative care, therapy and rehabilitative care, nursing care and non-medical services, such as personal care, meal preparation and delivery, household maintenance, transportation, and exercise and fall-prevention programs to help them age safely and well in their own homes.

In Canada, home care services are delivered through a mix of publiclyfunded programs and private or volunteer agencies. Publicly-funded home care services are provided by the provinces and territories, and various federal entities (such as Veterans Affairs Canada). However, eligibility, the nature and extent of services, and whether clients must pay for a portion of the associated costs varies across jurisdictions,³² and the outof-pocket costs can be significantly larger depending on the province.³³ Moreover, the amount of support provided through publicly-funded home care programs is often not enough to meet the in-home care needs of older adults, resulting in an increased reliance on unpaid caregivers and/or additional private services. For example, estimates reveal that no more than half of Canadian households receive home care or home support services that are funded solely by public sources.³⁴

Given the variation in financial coverage of and access to home care services across Canada, there is a need to better understand the extent to which our system is meeting the growing and evolving needs of Canada's ageing population. As a result, the NIA's survey includes an indicator on access to home and community-based care based on two measures: 1) how often Canadians 50+ report getting access to the home care services they needed over the past year; and 2) their confidence in being able to access needed home care or community support services in the future.ⁱ

Access to Needed Home Care

Need for Home Care Services

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey reveals that among Canadians aged 50 years and older, approximately onethird (32%) reported needing home care services over the past 12 months. The proportion who reported needing home care services was also roughly the same across age cohorts: 36% of those aged 50– 64 years, 29% of those aged 65–79 years and 32% of those aged 80 years and older reported needing home care services over the past 12 months.

Not surprisingly, a higher proportion of those who reported having fair or poor health (43%) said they needed home care services in the past 12 months than among those who reported having good, very good or excellent health (29%). The need for home care services also gradually goes up as financial wellbeing decreases: those who describe their income as "good enough" for them were the least likely (30%) to report needing home care services over the past 12 months, while those who said their income is "not enough" for them because they are struggling were the most likely (39%) to report needing home care services over the past 12 months.

Access to Needed Home Care All or Most of the Time over Past 12 Months (%) Canadians Aged 50+, 2023





This year's indicator was modified to also specifically ask about access to home care services rather than only community support services as was the case in 2022.

Access to Needed Home Care Services

Among Canadians 50+ who required home care services over the past year, many were not able to access reliable support. Fewer than half (47%) said that they were able to access the services they needed, when they needed, all or most of the time over the past 12 months. The other half reported that they were able to obtain what was needed some of the time (25%), rarely (9%) or never (16%). Successfully obtaining needed home care improved across older age cohorts, with older adults (aged 65+) having an easier time consistently getting the services they need at home: 52% of those aged 65–79 years and 53% of those aged 80 years and older said they obtained the home care services they needed, when they needed, all or most of the time in 2023, compared to only 39% of those aged 50–64 years. However, even among the oldest Canadians (aged 80+), nearly half (47%) indicated they could only obtain the services they needed some of the time, rarely or never.



How Does Access to Needed Home Care Compare across the Population?

As is the case with health care, access to home care services among Canadians 50+ varies considerably by health status and financial well-being.

Despite having a greater need for home care services, only 37% of those who report fair or poor health said they received the home care they needed all or most of the time in the past 12 months.

In comparison, the share was 43% among those who report good health and 55% among those who report good or excellent health.

The gap in access based on financial wellbeing is even more significant.

Comparing those with adequate and inadequate incomes reveals that while Canadians who are struggling the most financially have the greatest need for home care services, they are the least able to access it.

Those who describe their income as "good enough" were twice as likely (57%) as those who say that their income is "not enough" and that they are struggling (28%) to report getting the home care services they needed all or most of the time in 2023. By comparison, and somewhat surprisingly, access to home care differs less significantly across the country than one might expect given that eligibility and financial coverage for publicly-funded home care programs varies across provincial and territorial jurisdictions. Notably, reliable access to needed home care services was most commonly reported by those living in British Columbia (50%), while the lowest rates were reported among those living in Quebec (41%).



Access to Needed Home Care over Past 12 Months (%)

By Income Adequacy, 2023



Confidence in Future Access to Needed Home and Community-based Care

The 2023 NIA survey also included a question to gauge Canadians' confidence in being able to access the home and community support services they expect to need in the future.

Given the existing gaps in home care access that this survey reveals, it is not surprising that many Canadians 50+ (whether or not they have required such care in the past) lack confidence in the system's ability to meet their expected home and community-based care needs in the future. Notably, Canadians 50+ report less confidence in being able to access home care or community support services than the health care services they expect to need in the future as they age.

Just over half of Canadians aged 50 years and older said they were very (11%) or somewhat (43%) confident about getting the home care or community support services they expect to need over the next 10 years, compared to more than onethird who were not very (27%) or not at all (8%) confident.^j

Confidence in having future needs met improves noticeably across age cohorts, with Canadians aged 80 years and older among the most positive in their expectations for future access. While less than half (48%) of Canadians aged 50–64 years said they feel very or somewhat confident in being able to get the home care or community support services they expect to need as they age, more than two-thirds (69%) of Canadians aged 80 years and older reported feeling the same way.

Confidence in Future Access to Needed Home and Community-based Care (%)

By Age Group, 2023



Q18. – "How confident are you today that you will be able to get the home care or community support services you expect to need for yourself as you age over the next 10 years or so?"

^j The remaining 11% of Canadians aged 50 years and older reported that they could not say how confident they were in being able to access the home care and community support services they expect to need as they age.

How Does Confidence in Future Access to Needed Home and Community-based Care Compare across the Population?

As with health care services, confidence in future access to home care and community support services is strongly related to health status and financial well-being.

Canadians aged 50 years and older who reported fair or poor health were much less confident (43% very or somewhat confident) than those who reported very good or excellent health (63% very or somewhat confident) in being able to access the home care or community support services they expect to need as they age.

The confidence gap among Canadians 50+ is even larger in the case of financial well-being. Those who said that their income is not enough for them and they are struggling were only half as confident (32%) in the future as those who said their income is good enough for them (63%).

These relationships may not be surprising given the large discrepancies in access to home care services among Canadians aged 50 years and older based on health status and financial well-being, but they are worth emphasizing as a reminder that those who are most vulnerable within Canada's ageing population are also the least certain that they will receive support when they need it.

Finally, as was the case in the 2022 survey, confidence in future access to home care or community support services varies less significantly across Canada in 2023 then one might expect given differences in the availability of, and financial coverage for, publicly-funded home care or community support services. Quebecers were less likely (49%) than others to be confident about receiving home care or community support services in the next 10 years, while Ontarians were the most confident (58%).

Confidence in Future Access to Needed Home and Community-based Care (%) By Health Status & Income Adequacy, 2023





Supporting more older adults to age in their own homes and communities for as long as possible, commonly referred to as "ageing in place," will be essential to caring for Canada's ageing population. Yet doing so effectively requires responsive systems and services that can allow for what the NIA calls **Ageing in the Right Place**: "The process of enabling healthy ageing in the most appropriate setting based on an older person's personal preferences, circumstances and care needs."³⁵

Canadians would overwhelmingly prefer to age in their own homes and communities for as long as possible, and as previous NIA surveys have shown, the COVID-19 pandemic has only intensified this preference.³⁶ For many older persons, with the right mix of services and supports, their home can also become the better and less expensive option in which to receive care. While there is now considerable evidence showing that Canadians want to remain in their own homes for as long as possible, it is also important to know whether Canadians believe that they will actually be able to do so.

To better understand the extent to which Canadians 50+ believe that they will be able to age well in their own homes and communities, the 2023 NIA survey includes an indicator on enabling ageing in place based on two measures: 1) where Canadians 50+ would like to live as they age; and 2) among those who wish to live in their own homes, confidence in their ability to do so for as long as they would like.

Where Canadians Want to Live as They Age

In 2023, most Canadians 50+ (87%) reported living in their own homes, while about one in 10 (11%) said they lived in the home of someone else, such as a family member. The survey asked those currently living in their own homes where they would most like to live as they age.

The 2023 survey revealed, not surprisingly, that almost nine in 10 (88%) Canadians aged 50 years and older currently living in their own homes would choose to remain in their own home as they get older, whether in their current home (75%) or in another smaller or manageable one (13%). This is an even higher proportion than in 2022, when 85% of Canadians 50+ expressed this view.

Those who did not express a desire to remain in their own homes either said that it was too early to say or that their decision would depend on particular circumstances (7%), or that they would like to move into a long-term care home (2%) or into the home of a family member (1%).



Desire to Remain in Own Home as You Age (%)

Q22. - "In thinking about the future and where you would like to live as you age further, would you most like to..."

The desire to remain at home as one ages increased across age cohorts, with nearly all (94%) Canadians 80+ still living in their own homes reporting that they would either like to remain in their current home (86%) or downsize to a smaller more manageable home (8%).

Moreover, while the proportion wanting to live in their own homes increased since 2022 among older adults (aged 65+), it remained unchanged for those aged 50–64 years.

How Does the Desire to Remain in Own Home Compare across the Population?

While most Canadians aged 50 years and older say they want to live in their own homes as they age, this preference is also linked to health and financial wellbeing. The proportion who reported that they would like to remain in their current home or downsize was somewhat lower among those with poor or fair health (84%), compared with those in very good or excellent health (91%). The proportion was also much lower among those who said that their income is "not enough" and are struggling (74%), compared with those who described their income as "good enough" (92%).

Confidence in Being Able to Live in Own Home over Time

The survey also examined the degree to which Canadians who want to remain in their current home or downsize feel confident in being able to do so for as long as they would like.

One in three (35%) Canadians aged 50 years and older still living in their own homes and wanting to do so in the future said they were very confident they will be able to do so for as long as they would like, while just over half (55%) were somewhat confident they will be able to. Confidence levels are virtually unchanged since 2022 (when 33% were very confident and 56% were somewhat confident). Confidence in the ability to remain at home is broadly similar across age cohorts. Regardless of age, about onethird of Canadians 50+ said they feel very confident and at least half said they feel somewhat confident in being able to remain in their own home for as long as possible. Confidence levels have also held steady across age groups and were essentially the same as in 2022.



Confidence in Being Able to Live in Own Home as You Age (%)

By Age Group, 2023

Q24. - "How confident are you feeling today that you will be able to remain in your own home for as long as you hope to?"

How Does Confidence in Being Able to Live in Own Home Compare across the Population?

How does confidence in ageing in place vary by reported health status and financial well-being? Confidence levels improve with health: nearly all (97%) Canadians aged 50 years and older who reported very good or excellent health were at least somewhat confident in being able to remain in their own homes, compared with three-quarters (74%) among those who said that their health is fair or poor. The proportion who felt very confident was also more than three times higher among those who reported very good or excellent health (54%) than those who said their health is fair or poor (16%).

Predictably, confidence also rises significantly with financial well-being. Canadians who said their income is "not enough" and are struggling were noticeably less likely than others to report feeling at least somewhat confident (57%) in being able to remain in their own homes. Even those who are only slightly better off financially and described their income as "not enough and are stretched" were much more likely to express feeling at least somewhat confident (85%) about the future than those struggling financially.

Confidence in ageing in place over time is largely similar across the population 50+ in terms of other socio-demographic factors known to influence whether older adults can remain in their own homes as they age, including gender, marital status, having children, living alone, education level, ethnic-racial background or generation in Canada. Across these factors, differences between groups in levels of confidence were generally no larger than 5 percentage points.

And while confidence in the future is also comparable across regions (ranging from 88% to 92%), optimism about remaining at home was most widespread among Quebecers (92%), even though they also report the least confidence in being able to get the health care services and home and community support services they expect to need in the future.



Confidence in Being Able to Live in Own Home (%)

By Health Status & Income Adequacy, 2023



Part 2: The Overall Experience of Ageing in Canada

The NIA's survey also assesses how Canadians perceive the broader experience of getting older in Canada. Whereas the findings reported in Part 1 were from questions on Canadians' personal experiences across the three distinct but interconnected dimensions of ageing, Part 2 showcases perspectives on the overall experience of ageing in Canada.

This year, the NIA's survey analyzes how Canadians perceive the experience of getting older with one indicator on perspectives on ageing, which helps to shed light on what the experience of growing older in Canada is like.



The NIA's survey measures how Canadians perceive the process of growing older with an indicator that captures their perspectives on ageing. This indicator is based on two key measures: 1) how Canadians 50+ feel about the overall prospect or experience of getting older; and 2) whether Canadians 50+ hold various positive and negative attitudes on ageing.

Together, these measures help to shed light on the beliefs and expectations Canadians have about ageing, which in turn, helps uncover whether broader societal generalizations and Canadian society as a whole have characterized the process of growing older as a burden or something that can be celebrated. These measures provide insight into whether Canadians frame ageing as a positive or negative experience.

Feelings about the Prospect or Experience of Getting Older

As was the case in 2022, most Canadians 50+ in 2023 reported feeling either very (14%) or somewhat (49%) positive about the prospect or experience of getting older, while about one in three felt somewhat (26%) or very (7%) negative.



Q30. – "How do you feel generally about the [prospect / experience] of getting older? Would you say that overall your feeling is ..."

Feel Very or Somewhat Positive about Getting Older (%)

Positive feelings rose steadily with age and were most common among those aged 80 years and older (76%).



How Do Feelings about Getting Older Compare Across the Population?

Once again, as was the case in 2022, health and financial well-being are important factors in shaping perspectives on the prospect or experience of getting older.

Canadians aged 50 years and older who reported excellent or very good health were more than twice as likely to feel very or somewhat positive (81%) about getting older than those who reported fair or poor health (37%). These proportions also remain unchanged since 2022. Similarly, those who described their income as "good enough" (76%) were considerably more likely than those who said their income is "not enough" for them and they are struggling (29%) to report positive feelings about the prospect or experience of getting older.

As was the case last year, Canadians living in Quebec had the best outlook on ageing, with a larger proportion (73%) reporting feeling positively about the prospect or experience of ageing than any other region or the national average (63%).

Attitudes on Ageing

The NIA's survey also includes a measure asking Canadians 50+ about their perspectives on four positive views on ageing and three negative views on ageing.

Overall, the vast majority of Canadians 50+ (95%) agreed with at least one of four positive views on ageing and 51% agreed with all four statements.

The majority of Canadians aged 50 years and older agreed that they feel more

comfortable being themselves as they have gotten older (78%) and that they have a strong sense of purpose (66%). About half also agreed that as they have gotten older, their feelings about ageing have become more positive (54%) and that their life is better than they thought it would be (51%).

In addition, Canadians 50+ appear to become more likely to agree with all four positive views across older age cohorts, with the highest proportion holding each of these positive views among those 80+.



Q37_3. - "How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements..."

However, many Canadians 50+ hold negative views on ageing, based on their agreement that feeling lonely (36%) or feeling depressed, sad or worried (30%) are a normal part of getting older, or that they invest time or effort to look younger than their age (34%). In this case, Canadians aged 50–64 years were the most likely to hold these views, signalling that stereotypes and negative perceptions of ageing as something that is to be avoided remain common among those approaching older ages.



92

Conclusions

The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey provides the first follow-up look at the perspectives and experiences of Canadians aged 50 years and older since its inaugural launch in 2022.

The study findings document the overall experience of growing older in Canada as defined by three key dimensions of ageing well — social well-being, financial security, and health and independence — and how the findings compare to last year and across the population in terms of socio-demographic characteristics. In doing so, the survey uncovers important realities about Canada's ageing population.

Canadians 50+ as a whole continue to generally do well and have confidence about the future

Across most indicators of ageing well covered in this study, as was the case in 2022, Canadians aged 50 years and older in 2023 are doing well more often than not in terms of their social wellbeing, financial security, and health and independence.

For example, most Canadians 50+ have social networks of family and friends they can count on, and while ageism remains a problem, it is only reported as being experienced by a minority of those aged 50 years and older. In addition, even in the face of challenging economic circumstances, Canadians 50+ have not reported a downturn in their overall financial well-being since 2022. Similarly, despite the challenges brought on in the aftermath of the COVID-19 pandemic, a growing majority of Canadians 50+ who needed health care services over the past year said they could access what they needed all or most of the time. These findings are reassuring at a time when Canada is facing unprecedented demographic pressures with Canadians aged 65 years and older, representing the fastest-growing segment of its population.

The most noteworthy change since 2022 impacting the population aged 50 and older as a whole has to do with Canadians' access to health care services.

While overall access to needed health care over the past year has reportedly improved, confidence in future access has declined (by about 5%) since 2022.

This suggests that broader factors beyond only recent experiences, such as news and media coverage or challenges in accessing care during the pandemic, may be at play in shaping perceptions of the health care system and future expectations around it.

But while Canadians 50+ were generally found to be doing well, areas of concern remain. This year's survey documents that one in three have weak social networks, meaning they are at risk of experiencing both social isolation and loneliness, and one in three have previously experienced age-based discrimination at some point in their lives. Canadians 50+ also experience significant unmet home care needs, putting their long-term health and wellbeing in jeopardy. Likewise, working Canadians aged 50 years and older report they struggle to save for an adequate retirement, including those who are aged 80 years and older, highlighting the need for better options and solutions to secure retirement income.

Canadians aged 80 years and older continue to report the best perspectives and experiences

As was the case in the 2022 survey, Canadians 80+ who are still living independently consistently report better circumstances across most indicators of social well-being, financial security, and health and independence.

They have stronger social networks, better access to health care services and home care, and report more financial security compared to their younger counterparts aged 50–79 years. Optimism about the future is also most widespread among Canadians aged 80 years and older, as are their positive feelings towards the overall process of ageing.

There is, however, one important exception to this pattern in 2023: experiences of everyday ageism, which are most frequently reported by those aged 80 years and older. Although older cohorts are less likely to report having previously experienced discrimination or unfair treatment because of their age, when asked about different forms of ageism experienced in their dayto-day lives, whether directly through interpersonal interactions or indirectly through ageist beliefs, assumptions and stereotypes, experiences of everyday ageism rise significantly with age.

There is, of course, a very important caveat to these findings, which is that they largely represent the experiences of Canadians 80+ who are doing well enough to still be living independently within their communities. It is fair to assume that the experiences of Canadians 80+ living in institutionalized settings across Canada, such as long-term care homes, would likely have very different experiences to report. However, the survey still makes the important revelation that among the growing number of older adults living within Canadians communities, those aged 80 years and older consistently have the best perceptions and experiences when it comes to key aspects of ageing. These findings underscore the well-being currently being experienced by our oldest Canadians, challenging preconceived notions and what people might think about the difficulties of getting older.

Canadians in poor health and/or without adequate income remain the most vulnerable

Overall, most Canadians aged 50 years and older are doing well across the indicators of social well-being, financial security, and health and independence. Nevertheless, special attention needs to be paid to the fact that a number of groups in the country remain particularly vulnerable. Canadians who are in worse health and with lower incomes stand out most consistently in this regard. Across population groups, these Canadians 50+ are most likely to have weak social networks and more frequent experiences of ageism, have the greatest care needs yet are least likely to be able to successfully access them, and express less confidence and have more concerns about the future. Moreover, these groups have experienced the most significant drops in confidence.

What has become clear through the second year of the NIA Ageing in Canada Survey is the critical role that both health status and financial well-being play in shaping the entire experience of ageing among Canadians. While these findings may not be a surprising revelation, the evidence presented in this study is stark. The results confirm that health status and income adequacy are both key determinants of ageing well, and that adequately supporting Canada's growing ageing population will require dedicating more resources and targeted efforts toward supporting Canadians in worse health and with lower incomes.

One in four Canadians aged 50 years and are not in good physical health (i.e., they report their physical health to be fair or poor), just as one in four say that their household incomes are inadequate (i.e., it is not enough for them and they are either stretched or having a hard time). When both these vulnerable groups are considered together, the proportion of Canadians 50+ who either not in good health or have inadequate household incomes reaches 40%. This means that among Canada's population aged 50 years and older, roughly six million individuals,^k if not more, are at risk of not being able to age well with the dignity and confidence everyone deserves.

^k Based on 2022 Canadian population estimates from Statistics Canada. Table 17-10-0005-01 Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. DOI: https://doi.org/10.25318/1710000501-eng.

Quebec stands out as a province where Canadians 50+ are ageing well

Across the country, residents of Quebec fare the best across most key indicators of ageing well, often ranking as much as 10 percentage points above the national average or other regions. Quebecers are less likely to have weak social networks or frequent experiences of ageism, are more likely to report better financial well-being and retirement readiness, have more confidence in being able to age in their own homes and have the best outlook on the overall process on ageing.

The notable exceptions are Quebecers' ability to access health care services and home and community-based care. They were the least likely to report receiving needed care and services all, or most of the time, over the past year and confidence in future access. By comparison, residents of Ontario and Alberta report the best experiences in terms of previous access and future confidence when it comes to both health care and home and community-based care.

Yet, despite the worst experiences in terms of receiving health and home care services, Quebecers express the most confidence in being able to remain in their own homes as they age. And while Quebecers stand out for doing the best across many key indicators of ageing well, no region in Canada stands out for having residents who consistently report the poorest experiences and perspectives. The 2023 NIA Ageing in Canada Survey sheds light onto the perspectives and experiences of Canadians 50+, and the overall experience of growing older in Canada across three key dimensions of ageing well. For the second year in a row, this survey makes important contributions to the Canadian research and policy landscape by analyzing key indicators of ageing well that help address questions such as: Do older Canadians have sufficiently strong social networks? Do older Canadians feel financially prepared to retire when they want? How well are older Canadians being supported to age in their own homes and communities?

The survey also explores whether and, if so, how perceptions and experiences have evolved since the NIA's inaugural survey in 2022. In doing so, it provides new details on the evolving experiences of older adults and specific groups in the context of economic shifts and social circumstances that can influence ageing well. These questions matter because ensuring the social, financial and physical well-being of older Canadians remains more critical than ever to supporting the long-term success of Canada as a whole.

References

- ¹ Canadian Institute for Health Information. How many long-term care beds are there in Canada?. Accessed December 22, 2023.
- ² Statistics Canada. Table 17-10-0005-01 Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. DOI: https://doi. org/10.25318/1710000501-eng
- ³ Statistics Canada. Table 17-10-0005-01 Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. DOI: https://doi. org/10.25318/1710000501-eng
- Fratiglioni, L., Wang, H.X., Ericsson, K., Maytan, M. & Windblad, B. (2000).
 Influence of Social Network on Occurrence of Dementia: A Communitybased Longitudinal Study. Lancet.
 355(9212). Retrieved from: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(00)02113-9
- ⁵ Courtin, E., and Knapp, M. (2015). Social isolation, loneliness and health in old age: a scoping review. Health and Social Care in the Community, 25(3), 799–812. Retrieved from: https://doi. org/10.1111/hsc.12311
- ⁶ National Institute on Ageing. (2022). Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It. National Institute on Ageing & RTOERO Foundation. Retrieved November 1, 2022, from: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/ t/637628e67465424 1f5624512/1668688106493/ Social+Isolation+Report+-+FINAL2.pdf

- ⁷ National Institute on Ageing. (2022). Understanding Social Isolation and Loneliness Among Older Canadians and How to Address It. National Institute on Ageing & RTOERO Foundation. Retrieved November 1, 2022, from: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/ t/637628e67465424 1f5624512/1668688106493/ Social+Isolation+Report+-+FINAL2.pdf
- ⁸ Lubben, J., Blozik, E., Gillmann, G., Iliffe, S., von Renteln Kruse, W., Beck, J. C., & Stuck, A. E. (2006). Performance of an abbreviated version of the Lubben Social Network Scale among three European communitydwelling older adult populations. The Gerontologist, 46(4). Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1093/ geront/46.4.50z
- Perlman D., and Peplau, L.A. (1998).
 Loneliness Research: Basic Concepts and Findings. In: Sarason B.R. (eds), editor. Social Support: Theory, Research and Applications. 24th ed. Springer.
 p. 571–81. Retrieved from: https://doi. org/10.1007/978-94-009-5115-0_15
- ¹⁰ World Health Organization. (2021). Global Report on Ageism. Retrieved March 26, 2022, from: https:// www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789240016866

- ¹¹ Employment and Social Development Canada. (2022). A Discussion Guide on Ageism in Canada. Retrieved November 28, 2022, from: https://www.canada.ca/ en/employment-social-development/ corporate/seniors/forum/consultationageism/discussion-guide.html
- ¹² Employment and Social Development Canada. (2022). A Discussion Guide on Ageism in Canada. Retrieved November 28, 2022, from: https://www.canada.ca/ en/employment-social-development/ corporate/seniors/forum/consultationageism/discussion-guide.html
- ¹³ World Health Organization. (2021). Global Report on Ageism. Retrieved March 26, 2022, from: https:// www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789240016866
- ¹⁴ World Health Organization. (2021). Global Report on Ageism. Retrieved March 26, 2022, from: https:// www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789240016866
- ¹⁵ LaRochelle-Côté, S., Myles, J., & Picot, G. (2008). Income Security and Stability During Retirement in Canada. Analytical Studies Branch Research Paper Series, Catalogue no. 11F0019M – No. 306. Ottawa: Statistics Canada. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/ catalogue/11F0019M2008306

- ¹⁶ MacDonald, B.-J., Sanders, B., Strachan, L., & Frazer, M. (2021). Affordable Lifetime pension Income for a Better Tomorrow: How we can address the \$1.5 trillion decumulation disconnect in the Canadian retirement income system with Dynamic Pension pools. National Institute on Ageing and Global Risk Institute. Retrieved August 1, 2022, from: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/ t/6275817abe9f675f 2d979898/1651868027165/Affordable% 2BLifetime%2BPension%2BIncome%2B for%2Ba%2BBetter%2BTomorrow%2B-%2BFinal+-+May+6%2C+2022.pdf
- ¹⁷ Statistics Canada. (2023). Consumer Price Index: Annual review,
 2022. Retrieved from: https:// www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/dailyquotidien/230117/dq230117b-eng.htm
- ¹⁸ CanAge. (2021). Protect older adults' financial well-being. Retrieved from: https://www.canage.ca/protect-olderadults-financial-well-being/
- ¹⁹ Iciaszczyk, N., Feil, C., MacDonald, B. J., Nicin, M., & Sinha, S. (2021). Canadian Perspectives on the Financial Realities of Ageing in Place. National Institute on Ageing & Home Equity Bank. Retrieved August 1, 2022, from: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/ t/616c6fc29b1b4148077 cb3d0/1634507595342/ FinancialRealitiesAgeinginPlace.NIA.pdf

- ²⁰ Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan. (2023). 2023 Canadian Retirement Survey. Retrieved from: https:// hoopp.com/home/pension-advocacy/ research/canadian-retirementsurvey-2023
- ²¹ Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan. (2023). 2023 Canadian Retirement Survey. Retrieved from: https:// hoopp.com/home/pension-advocacy/ research/canadian-retirementsurvey-2023
- ²² Bushnik, T., Tjepkema M., & Martel L. (2018). Health-adjusted life expectancy in Canada. Statistics Canada. Retrieved from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/ pub/82-003-x/2018004/article/54950eng.htm
- ²³ Milligan, K. S., & Schirle, T. (2018). Rich Man, Poor Man: The Policy Implications of Canadians Living Longer. CD Howe Institute e-Brief, 282. Retrieved from: https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/ files/attachments/research_papers/ mixed/Rich%20Man%2C%20Poor%20 Man%20-%20The%20Policy%20 Implications%20of%20Canadians%20 Living%20Longer.pdf
- ²⁴ Statistics Canada. (2022). A portrait of Canada's growing populated aged 85 and older from the 2021 Census. Retrieved from: https://www12.statcan. gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/ as-sa/98-200-X/2021004/98-200-X2021004-eng.cfm
- ²⁵ Statistics Canada. (2022). Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. Retrieved from: https:// www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/ tv.action?pid=1710000501

- ²⁶ Tam, T. (2020). Aging and chronic diseases: A profile of Canadian seniors. Public Health Agency of Canada. Retrieved from: https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/services/ publications/diseases-conditions/ aging-chronic-diseases-profilecanadian-seniors-report.html
- ²⁷ Tam, T. (2020). Aging and chronic diseases: A profile of Canadian seniors. Public Health Agency of Canada. Retrieved from: https://www. canada.ca/en/public-health/services/ publications/diseases-conditions/ aging-chronic-diseases-profilecanadian-seniors-report.html
- ²⁸ Canadian Medical Association. (2022). Measures to Address Health System Challenges. Canadian Medical Association and Deloitte. Retrieved from: https://www.cma.ca/sites/ default/files/2022-09/CMA_System_ Funding_2022_Report.pdf
- ²⁹ Favaro, A. (2023). More than 1.3 M Canadians abandoned waits in emergency rooms in 2023. CTV News. Retrieved from: https://www.ctvnews. ca/health/more-than-1-3m-canadiansleft-emergency-rooms-withoutbeing-seen-in-2022-2023-new-data-1.6611380#:~:text=CIHI%20staff%20 were%20able%20to,2022%20and%20 March%2030%2C%202023.
- ³⁰ CIHI. (2011). Health care in Canada, 2011: A focus on seniors and aging. Retrieved from: https://publications. gc.ca/collections/collection_2011/iciscihi/H115-15-2011-eng.pdf

- ³¹ CIHI. (2011). Health care in Canada, 2011: A focus on seniors and aging. Retrieved from: https://publications. gc.ca/collections/collection_2011/iciscihi/H115-15-2011-eng.pdf
- ³² Gilmore, H. (2018). Unmet home care needs in Canada. Statistics Canada Health Reports, 29(11), 3–11. https:// www150.statcan. gc.ca/n1/pub/82-003-x/2018011/article/00002-eng.pdf
- ³³ Office of the Seniors Advocate. (2022). B.C. Seniors: Falling Further Behind. https://www.seniorsadvocatebc.ca/osareports/falling-further-behind-incomeand-affordability-gaps-of-b-c-seniors/
- ³⁴ Gilmour, H. (2018). Formal home care use in Canada. Statistics Canada Health Reports, 29(9), 3–9. https:// www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/82-003-x/2018009/article/00001-eng. pdf?st=rDIZ7mC8
- ³⁵ National Institute on Ageing. (2022). Ageing in the Right Place: Supporting Older Canadians to Live Where They Want. Retrieved November 28, 2022: https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/ t/635fd924ca04111c93 0f7310/1667225896906/ AIRP+Report+Final2022.pdf
- ³⁶ National Institute on Ageing. (2021). Pandemic Perspectives on Long-Term Care: Insights from Canadians in Light of COVID-19. National Institute on Ageing and Canadian Medical Association. Retrieved August 1, 2022, from: https://www.cma.ca/sites/ default/files/pdf/Activities/National-Institute-on-Ageing-CMA-Report-EN. pdf

To learn more about the NIA visit our website at **www.NIAgeing.ca** and follow us on **X** (formerly known as Twitter), **LinkedIn**, and **Facebook**.

